# ATRP in the Design of Functional Materials for Biomedical Applications

Daniel J. Siegwart<sup>1,2</sup>, Jung Kwon Oh<sup>3</sup>, and Krzysztof Matyjaszewski<sup>4\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Chemical Engineering, 77 Massachusetts Avenue, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, MA, 02139, USA

<sup>2</sup> David H. Koch Institute for Integrative Cancer Research, 77 Massachusetts Avenue, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, MA, 02139, USA

<sup>3</sup> Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry, Concordia University, 7141 Sherbrooke Street West, Montreal, Quebec, Canada H4B 1R6

<sup>4</sup> Department of Chemistry, Carnegie Mellon University, 4400 Fifth Avenue, Pittsburgh, PA 15213, USA

\* Corresponding author: km3b@andrew.cmu.edu (K. Matyjaszewski)

#### Abstract

Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization (ATRP) is an effective technique for the design and preparation of multifunctional, nanostructured materials for a variety of applications in biology and medicine. ATRP enables precise control over macromolecular structure, order, and functionality, which are important considerations for emerging biomedical designs. This article reviews recent advances in the preparation of polymer-based nanomaterials using ATRP, including polymer bioconjugates, block copolymer-based drug delivery systems, cross-linked microgels/nanogels, diagnostic and imaging platforms, tissue engineering hydrogels, and degradable polymers. It is envisioned that precise engineering at the molecular level will translate to tailored macroscopic physical properties, thus enabling control of the key elements for realized biomedical applications.

**Keywords:** Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization (ATRP), drug delivery, biomedical engineering, biomaterials, imaging, nanoparticles, nanogels, tissue engineering, bioconjugation, polymeric micelles, polymer grafting, functionality, block copolymers, bioactive surfaces

# **Table of Contents**

1. Introduction

- 1.1 Method and mechanism of ATRP
- 2. Polymer bioconjugates
  - 2.1 PEGylation and bioconjugation
  - 2.2 "Grafting from" surfaces, peptides, and proteins using ATRP
  - 2.3 "Grafting to/onto" surfaces and proteins using ATRP

### 3. Drug delivery systems

- 3.1 Amphiphilic block copolymer micelles
- 3.2 Cross-linked microgels/nanogels
- 4. Diagnostic and imaging platforms
- 5. Tissue engineering hydrogels and bioactive surfaces
  - 5.1 Bioactive surfaces
  - 5.2 Composite tissue engineering scaffolds

### 6. Degradable polymers

- 6.1 ATRP and radical ring-opening polymerization
- 6.2 Polymers with incorporated disulfide bonds by ATRP
- 6.3 Combination of degradable polymers and ATRP-produced polymers
- 7. Future perspectives

#### 1. Introduction

Functional polymeric materials are essential components of a variety of biological and biomedical applications including drug delivery, tissue engineering, and medical imaging.[1-4] In nature, proteins exist as an example of perfect polymers. They are composed of precisely placed amino acids with controlled polymer composition, chemical properties, functionality, molecular weight (MW), and monodisperse molecular weight distribution (MWD). A long-standing goal in polymer science is to approach nature's order by aiming to synthesize polymers with as much control as possible[5, 6], where precision engineering at the molecular level can lead to optimal macroscopic physical properties.

Despite the long history of biomedical engineering, polymers used in these applications have historically been polydisperse, with limited control over functionality and architecture.[4, 7] In early stages of development, biomaterial selection focused on inertness and on mimicking the physical properties of the damaged tissue. Later development included design to illicit a specific biological response.[8] Meanwhile, polymer chemistry has experienced increased sophistication in terms of what can be controlled. "Smart" polymers with stimuli-sensitivity, new architectures, and greater control over MW and MWD have driven polymer research over the last 10-15 years.[5, 9, 10] In this context, it is logical that advanced synthetic techniques that can construct precision materials will lead to new applications and uses in biomedical engineering.

Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization (ATRP)[11-15] is one of the most powerful and versatile Controlled Radical Polymerization (CRP) processes. It enables precise control over MW, MWD, and functionality.[16] It can be carried out in a variety of different solvents and conditions, including water at room temperature, and is tolerant of most functional groups. The polymerization conditions and parameters can be tuned, providing control over reaction kinetics. In addition to homogeneous and heterogeneous solution polymerization, polymers can be grown from surfaces, proteins, organic materials, and inorganic materials including nanoparticles (NPs).[17] It is useful in the construction of hydrogels with uniform mesh size, in imaging, diagnostics, and biosensors. In some applications, new ways to enable degradability of ATRP-produced polymers may be required, and multiple strategies have been developed

to render ATRP-produced polymers degradable. Therefore, ATRP is especially well suited to bridge controlled polymer synthesis with biomedical applications. This article reviews recent advances in the preparation of effective multifunctional nanomaterials using ATRP for drug delivery, tissue engineering, and medical imaging applications.

# 1.1 Method and mechanism of ATRP

ATRP was first reported in seminal 1995 publications.[11, 18] It has strongly influenced the development of many fields of polymer science, invigorating great interest in controlled polymerizations. The interface of ATRP with biology has always been one of the most attractive areas for applications due to ATRP's robust nature and ability to grow polymers from a variety of surfaces. The essential feature of ATRP[11, 12, 18-23] is the equilibrium between a low concentration of active propagating species and a larger number of dormant chains, via an inner sphere electron transfer process promoted by a transition metal complex (Figure 1a).[24, 25] As with conventional free radical polymerization, the generated radicals propagate and terminate with rate constants  $k_p$  and  $k_t$ . In ATRP however, the radicals are generated through a reversible redox process catalyzed by a transition metal complex (Mt<sup>n</sup>-Y/Ligand, where Y may be another ligand or the counter ion) which undergoes a one electron oxidation with concomitant abstraction of a (pseudo)halogen atom, X, from a dormant species, R-X. This process occurs with rate constants of activation  $k_{act}$ , and deactivation  $k_{deact}$ . Upon addition of the intermediate radicals to monomers, polymer chains grow with the rate constant of propagation  $k_{\rm p}$ . Termination reactions ( $k_{\rm t}$ ) also occur in ATRP, mainly through radical coupling and disproportionation. However, a very small percentage of polymer chains undergo termination in a well-controlled ATRP. This is due to the low concentration of active propagating radicals and higher concentration of dormant species, which minimizes termination. Although copper is most commonly used metal catalyst in ATRP, iron compounds, which are generally considered to be less toxic, can also be used. [26-29] In addition to normal ATRP, the development of Activator Generated by Electron Transfer (AGET) ATRP,[30] which enables polymerizations to be conducted without freeze-pump-thaw cycles, has poised AGET ATRP to be carried out by biologists and other scientists in jars on the bench top (Figure 1b-f).[31] In addition, Activators Regenerated by Electron Transfer (ARGET) ATRP[32, 33] has reduced the amount of required copper catalyst to ppm levels. Application of electrochemistry to ATRP could be another breakthrough that will enable expansion to new applications.[34] Overall, ATRP has witnessed remarkable growth and exploration in the past 15 years, and is poised to continue its usefulness in biomedical applications.

# (Insert Figure 1)

**Figure 1.** (a) The mechanism of transition metal-catalyzed ATRP. (b) Proposed mechanism of ARGET ATRP in the presence of limited amounts of air.[31] Typical setup for grafting polymer chains from silicon wafers using ARGET ATRP with limited air (c) in a large jar and (d) in a sample vial. (e) Illustration of procedures for surface-initiated ARGET ATRP with limited air. (f) Relationship between the grafted poly(butyl acrylate) (PBA) brush thickness measured in air by ellipsometry and  $M_n$  of free PBA polymers. In this example, it was demonstrated that polymers could grow with or without stirring. It was also shown that the polymerization could be stopped and re-started with continued growth of PBA chains, or extension of the chains by polystyrene. Adapted from reference[31] with permission of ACS Publications.

# 2. Polymer bioconjugates

Advances in biotechnology have led to a growing number of peptide-, protein-, and antibody-based drugs. The main issues with this set of drugs are a short plasma half-life, poor stability, and immunogenicity. Polymers can enable delivery of these drugs. Moreover, ATRP has the potential to be a major part of the new wave of polymer conjugates are being created that can be collectively called polymer therapeutics.[2] This term is used to describe polymeric drugs,[35] polymer-drug conjugates,[36] polymer-protein conjugates,[37, 38] polymeric micelles to which the drug is bound,[39] and multi-component polyplexes developed as non-viral vectors.[40] Polymer therapeutics can be closely compared to macromolecular drugs (proteins, antibodies, oligonucleotides) and macromolecular prodrugs including immunoconjugates.[2] ATRP and other CRP methods have been explored as a tool to prepare well-controlled polymer-peptide/protein bioconjugates.[41-43]

The process of grafting polymer chains from, to, or onto surfaces can impart new properties to materials in carefully controlled ways. It is an essential technique for the delivery of many drugs[44] and biomolecules.[41, 42] Because ATRP can provide site-specific grafting to a variety of surfaces (essentially any surface containing an ATRP initiator), it is a great method for preparing polymer-grafted materials. Compared to other radical grafting methods, ATRP also minimizes radical-radical coupling at the surface due to site-specific initiation and the ATRP equilibrium, which reduces the radical concentration and thereby reduces termination. The low concentration of persistent radical (deactivator) on the surface, which can lead to rapid initiation and propagation of the growing tethered chain, can be overcome by addition of a sacrificial initiator or external addition of a persistent radical/deactivator. ATRP offers opportunities to improve bioconjugation due to the wide range of polymerizable monomers that can impart new physical properties to the bioconjugate, facile incorporation of functional groups, and the variety of methods for precise conjugation

#### 2.1 PEGylation and bioconjugation

The first example of "PEGylation" was reported in 1977,[45] where methoxy-terminated polyethylene glycols were covalently attached to bovine liver catalase. This resulted in enhanced circulating times in the blood without evidence of an immune response, and stimulated great interest in polymer conjugation in drug and biomolecule delivery. Historically, most polymer grafting was performed using the "grafting to" method. Alternatively, "grafting from" ATRP can provide much greater grafting density, and precise control over grafting location. It is therefore poised to significantly impact a number of areas, including polymer bioconjugation.

Although PEGylation has led to a number of polymer-protein conjugates on the market and in development,[2] advanced polymerization techniques offer opportunities for improvement. The traditional route of bioconjugation involves synthesizing an end-functional polymer and coupling it to a protein. This suffers a major drawback, where two large molecules must react via two small reaction centers immobilized on long chains, often leading to incomplete functionalization. In contrast, ATRP enables conjugation via "grafting from", where the polymer can be grown from the protein or drug with high site specifically and degree of functionalization.

In addition to the methods of conjugation described in this section, ATRP offers a wide range of polymer possibilities. It is tolerant to most functional groups and can polymerize a diverse set of monomers. PEG mimics, such as acrylates and methacylates with PEG side chains,[41, 46-49] are one of the most attractive classes of ATRP-polymerizable monomers.[50, 51] Zwitterionic monomers are another important area of research, with growing interest for various biomedical applications.[52-54] Both monomer classes can reduce non-specific protein absorption and can increase blood circulation times of polymer bioconjugates.

To enable efficient conjugation, improved chemical reactions are often required. For this purpose, the application of click chemistry[55] to polymer science[56-58] has led to improvements in bioconjugation and opportunities for carrying out reactions in challenging conditions, including *in vivo*.[59-61] Because all polymers chains synthesized by ATRP contain a halogen at the end, conversion of the halogen to azide is

simple and efficient. This is one advantage of ATRP over other CRP methods. Many reports have shown that azide groups can be conjugated to a variety of alkyne-functionalized materials via click chemistry.[57, 58]

### 2.2 "Grafting from" surfaces, peptides, and proteins using ATRP

Because polymers can be grown from nearly any surface or material that has an ATRP initiating group attached to it, ATRP is well suited for the synthesis of polymer bioconjugates. Polymerization from ATRP initiators containing proteins and short peptide sequences offers an attractive route to produce polymer-protein bioconjugates. Peptide sequences, [62-65] biotin, [66, 67] and proteins such as chymotrypsin,[68] streptavidin[69] and bovine serum albumin (BSA)[70] have been successfully modified to become ATRP initiators (Figure 2). By attaching an ATRP initiating group to biotin[67] and streptavidin,[69] polymer bioconjugates were synthesized in one step. Similarly, poly(Nisopropylacrylamide) (PNIPAAm) was grown from BSA, as a model protein, using ATRP.[70] This method resulted in a temperature-sensitive bioconjugate that retained bioactivity. Polymer chains functionalized with biotin, either by "grafting from" or by end group displacement, can also be used as injectable hydrogels upon mixing with streptavidin.[71] Fmoc-protected amino acid building blocks with ATRP initiator functionalities have also been reported.[65] This enabled site-specific incorporation of peptides into polymers and the synthesis of alvcopolymer-peptide conjugates.

When "grafting from" ATRP is used for the preparation of peptide-functionalized polymers,<sup>49,50</sup> the attached peptide may have utility in cell attachment to polymer surfaces, or for *in vivo* targeting when used for drug delivery. Gly-Arg-Gly-Asp-Ser (GRGDS)-functionalized poly(2-hydroxyethyl methacrylate) (PHEMA) was synthesized by growing HEMA from a resin supported peptide (**Figure 2a**).[62] After cleavage from the resin, the polymer was cast onto a surface and demonstrated improved cellular adhesion compared to unmodified PHEMA. In another example, the peptide was functionalized with an ATRP initiating group and then cleaved from the bead.[63] Solution phase ATRP was then carried out to prepare the peptide-polymer biohybrid. Low polydispersity and complete functionalization were achieved, illustrating two of the major advantages of this method over traditional PEGylation.

The rapid clearance from systemic circulation is a major obstacle for protein drugs. By combining protein and polymer engineering, polymers have been carefully grown from the N-terminus[72] and C-terminus[73] of proteins to prolong circulation times and enhance drug accumulation in tumors (**Figure 2d**). This elegant process provides a more careful construction of PEGylation, achieving 100% of functionalized protein with high bioactivity. To eliminate multiple attachments of polymers to the protein, a single ATRP initiating group was placed at the terminus of the protein. A long bottlebrush composed of poly(oligo(ethylene oxide) monomethyl ether methacrylate) (POEOMA) was polymerized from the protein. This increased the hydrodynamic radius from 3 to 20 nanometers, with a nearly 300-fold increase in hydrodynamic volume, and ultimately translated to increased circulation times and tumor accumulation.

In another example, a genetically encoded initiator was used for site-specific polymer growth from proteins.[74] An unnatural amino acid, 4-(2'-bromoisobutyramido)phenylalanine, was designed as an initiator for ATRP that would provide a stable linkage between the protein and growing polymer (**Figure 2e**). It was incorporated into green fluorescent protein (GFP) and then used as an initiator under standard ATRP conditions to polymerize OEOMA, efficiently producing a polymer-GFP bioconjugate. In another manifestation, this chemistry was used to produce a GFP protein-nanogel hybrid with preservation of the protein structure.[75]

# (Insert Figure 2)

**Figure 2.** Examples of polymer bioconjugates prepared by ATRP using functional initiators. (a) HEMA was polymerized by ATRP from an Initiator-S(tBu)D(tBu)GR(Pbf)G Wang Resin. After cleavage from the resin, GRGDS-functionalized PHEMA promoted cell adhesion.[62] (b) A biotinylated ATRP initiator was used for

the polymerization of PNIPAAm from streptavidin.[69] This approach yielded a temperature-sensitive polymer-protein bioconjugate. In an earlier report, it was used to prepare biotinylated PNIPAAm in one step.[67] Monomethoxy polv(ethvlene alvcol)-methacrvlate was polymerized from (c) 2bromoisobutyramide derivatives of chymotrypsin as a protein-initiator, resulting in the conjugate containing a single, near-monodisperse polymer chain per protein molecule with polydispersity index 1.05.[68] This site-specific initiation was better than a conventional approach, where multiple chains are randomly grafted to the protein. (d) POEGMA with low polydispersity and high yield, was grown solely from the Nterminus of the protein by in situ ATRP under aqueous conditions from myoglobin, to yield a site-specific (N-terminal) and stoichiometric conjugate (1:1).[72] The myoglobin-POEGMA conjugate showed a 41-fold increase in its blood exposure time compared to the unmodified protein after intravenous administration to mice. (e) A genetically encoded initiator (via the amino acid 4-(2'-bromoisobutyramido)phenylalanine) was used as an ATRP for the site-specific polymer growth of POEOMA from GFP.[74] This figure contains elements from selected references [62, 68, 69, 72, 74], with permission of ACS Publications and the National Academy of Sciences, USA.

#### 2.3 "Grafting to/onto" surfaces and proteins using ATRP

Since ATRP allows for the synthesis of polymers with defined reactive end groups, it is an attractive route for the synthesis of polymer conjugates via "grafting to." For example, catechol-functionalized ATRP initiators may provide facile attachment to surfaces.[76] Thiol[77] and hydroxyl[71] groups can also be used for bioconjugation. HEMA was functionalized with the elastin-like peptide tropoelastin Val-Pro-Gly-Val-Gly (VPGVG) and homopolymerized by ATRP. It was also polymerized from a  $\alpha, \omega$ -di-functionalized PEG macroinitiator to form an ABA triblock copolymer.[78] This block copolymer displayed lower critical solution temperature (LCST) exhibited by the peptide sequence due to a transition from random to  $\beta$ -spiral at 40° C.

In addition to applications in drug and protein delivery, site-specific conjugation using well-defined polymers also allows for the modulation of protein binding and recognition properties and is a powerful strategy for mediating the self-assembly of synthetic polymers.[79] In this context, synthetic polymer-protein conjugates show promise for use in bioanalytical applications and bioseparations.

#### 3. Drug delivery systems

The poor water solubility of hydrophobic drugs and systemic toxicity are two of the main limits to therapeutic efficacy of conventional small molecule drug therapeutics. Non-specificity of conventional chemotherapeutics results in side effects and toxicity toward healthy tissues. Targeted drug delivery systems have been extensively explored as effective means to deliver therapeutics to cells. A variety of effective polymer-based drug delivery systems have been proposed. Typical examples include polymer-protein conjugates,[38] polymer-drug conjugates,[44, 80] micelles[81-84] and vesicles[85, 86] based on amphiphilic and doubly-hydrophilic block copolymers, dendrimers,[87] NPs,[88, 89] and cross-linked microgels/ nanogels.[90-92] A variety of polymers for gene delivery synthesized by CRP methods have also been reported and summarized in other reviews.[93-95] This section describes how ATRP has been used to develop well-defined amphiphilic block copolymer-based micelles and nanogels/microgels.

#### 3.1 Amphiphilic block copolymer micelles

Amphiphilic block copolymers consist of both hydrophobic and hydrophilic blocks covalently connected each other. Because of the different solubility of each block in selective solvents, amphiphilic block copolymers self-assemble in water to form micelles. A hydrophobic inner core, capable of carrying a variety of hydrophobic therapeutics, is surrounded with hydrophilic corona, ensuring water solubility and biocompatibility of the micelles. These polymeric micelles offer many advantages as effective drug delivery systems[96, 97] including 1) facile preparation, 2) colloidal stability with low critical micelle concentration

(CMC), 3) tunable sizes with narrow size distribution, 4) the ability to protect drugs from possible deactivation and preserve their activities during circulation, and intracellular trafficking, 5) improved pharmacokinetics, and 6) high physical loading efficiency of drugs without chemical modification.

A variety of well-defined amphiphilic block copolymers with narrow MWDs have been prepared.[98-100] The preparation of amphiphilic block copolymers consisting of naturally occurring polysaccharides has been summarized in other reviews.[101, 102] Hydroxyl groups of polysaccharide chains were modified with 2-bromoisobutyryl bromide to form ATRP macroinitiators. A few examples of polysaccharide-terminated block copolymers have been reported, including oligosaccharide-b-poly(methyl methacrylate)[103] and dextran-b-polystyrene.[104] Aliphatic polyesters based on hydroxyalkanoic acids, such as polylactide (PLA), polycaprolactone (PCL), polyglycolide (PGA), and their copolymers are biodegradable and generally prepared by ring opening polymerization (ROP).[105-110] These copolymers have potential for the use in pharmaceutical and biomedical applications as sutures, implants for bone fixation, drug delivery systems, and tissue engineering scaffolds. [105, 107, 111] ATRP has been utilized to prepare well-defined polyester-based amphiphilic block copolymers with hydrophilic poly(meth)acrylates, poly(2-methacryloyloxyetheyl phosphorylcholine),[112] poly(N,N-dimethylaminoethyl including methacrylate) (PDMAEMA),[113-115] and PHEMA.[116]

Consecutive ATRP has been explored for the preparation of poly(meth)acrylate-based amphiphilic block copolymers.[117] In the approach, terminal bromine-bearing poly(meth)acrylates are prepared by ATRP, which can be purified and used as macroinitiators for consecutive ATRP, yielding amphiphilic block copolymers. Block copolymers of styrene (Sty) and a protected tetra-O-acetyl- $\beta$ -p-glucose monomer have been prepared by ATRP.[118] After polymerization, the hydroxyl groups on the resulting polymer were deprotected by hydrolysis. ATRP of unprotected glycomonomers has also been reported.[119-121] The ring structure of p-gluconolactone was opened with 2-aminoethyl methacrylate to give the monofunctional 2-glucanoamidoethyl methacrylate (GAMA). Block copolymers were subsequently made by using a halogen ester functionalized PEO as macroinitiator. To obtain a glycopolymer where the ring structure of the saccharide was preserved, 2-aminoethyl methacrylate was reacted with lactobionolactone to give 2lactobionamidoethyl methacrylate (LAMA). Homopolymers were prepared via an aldehyde-terminated initiator. Functionalized poly(propylene oxide) (PPO) macroinitiators were used to prepare P(PPO-b-LAMA) copolymers, and by the sequential polymerization of a LAMA block followed by growth of a 2-(diethylamino)ethyl methacrylate (DEAMA) to obtain a P(LAMA-b-DEAMA) copolymer. The P(LAMA-b-DEAMA) copolymers were able to undergo reversible micelle formation with changes in pH. At pH < 6, the polymer chains were completely dissolved, as the amine groups on the PDEAMA block were protonated. whereas by deprotonating the PDEAMA blocks by increase in pH, micelles were formed with the more hydrophobic PDEAMA block in the core and the hydrophilic PLAMA block in the shell. Synthetic glycopolymers exhibiting these types of dynamic response are of potential significance as feedbackcontrolled drug release materials.[122] One of the best advantages of the ATRP method is that functionality in the initiator group is retained at the chain end. This benefit of ATRP was used to prepare a maltoheptose-terminated polymer. [103] The potential recognition properties of glycopolymers prepared by ATRP were probed by investigating the binding to lectins immobilized on HPLC stationary phases. Galactose containing copolymers with PEG-methacrylates and benzyl methacrylate were found to bind strongly to immobilized RCA-1 lectin, whereas the corresponding protected galactose copolymer and a glucose containing copolymer displayed no affinity for the stationary phase.[123]

Stimuli-responsiveness has been introduced for the design and development of block copolymer micelles via several approaches.[124-126] One approach involves the design of double-hydrophilic block copolymers having a stimuli-responsive block.[86] These block copolymers can form micelles in response to external stimuli, such as pH and temperature.[127] An example is the pH-responsive block copolymer of poly(glycidol-b-poly(4-vinylpyridine)). The polyglycidol block is water-soluble, while poly(4-vinylpyridine) is soluble in acidic pH, but aggregates in basic pH. Hence, the block copolymer forms micelles of poly(4-vinylpyridine) core surrounded with polyglycidol corona in basic water.[128] Another approach involves the design of amphiphilic block copolymers with a hydrophobic pendent cleavable block. Examples of pendent cleavable groups include cyclic orthoester groups (in response to acidic pH)[129] and light-responsive groups such as pyrenylmethyl,[130] o-nitrobenzyl,[131] coumarin,[132] and spiropyran[133] groups (responsive to UV illumination). These block copolymers form micelles with cleavable blocks as a core in

water, but the formed micelles can be disrupted in response to external stimuli (acidic pH and light) upon cleavage of hydrophobic pendent groups of the block copolymers. Such degradation upon external stimuli ensures controllable release of drugs. Figure 3 illustrates an example of changing hydrophilic-hydrophobic balance of a light-sensitive block copolymer. [134, 135] Coumarin-containing block copolymer micelles are further cross-linked through photodimerization of coumarin rings when a visible light is illuminated, yielding core cross-linked micelles. This photodimerization is reversible, such that the cyclobutane dimer can be cleaved upon illumination of UV light. [136, 137] Another approach for stimuli-responsiveness involves the design of stimuli-responsive degradable amphiphilic block copolymers with cleavable linkages within the polymer backbone using ATRP. For example, degradable polyester-based copolymers with multiple disulfide groups positioned between the hydrophobic polymer segments were synthesized by a combination of polycondensation and ATRP.[138] These copolymers formed stable micelles above a CMC of 8-12 µg/mL. Cleavage of the disulfide groups in a reducing environment caused colloidal instability, leading to release of encapsulated model drugs. Core cross-linked multi-star assemblies bridged with disulfide linkages were synthesized by ATRP in the presence of disulfide-labeled PMMA telechelic macroinitiators.[139] Finally, the synthesis and assembly/disassembly of thiol-responsive micelles of symmetric triblock amphiphilic block copolymers has been reported,[140] where micelle disruption was visualized by AFM.

### (Insert Figure 3)

**Figure 3.** Schematic illustration for changing hydrophilic-hydrophobic balance of light-sensitive block copolymers by illumination. Adapted from reference [134] with permission of RSC Publishing.

#### 3.2 Cross-linked microgels/nanogels

Micro-/nanogels are cross-linked hydrogel particles that are confined to micro- or nanoscopic dimensions.[141-143] For drug delivery applications, key features including high water content/swellability, biocompatibility, and adjustable chemical/mechanical properties are particularly attractive. The large surface area provides space for functionalization and bioconjugation. The size of the nanogels[144, 145] can be tuned to an optimal diameter for increased blood circulation time *in vivo* after IV administration. Smaller diameter (<200 nm) enables better cellular uptake and reduced NP uptake by mononuclear phagocyte system (MPS).[146, 147] Finally, the interior network allows for encapsulation of therapeutics. Physical entrapment of bioactive molecules (including drugs, proteins, carbohydrates, and nucleic acids in the polymeric network) and their *in vitro* release kinetics have been extensively investigated. In addition, the incorporation of inorganic materials has been reported. Examples include quantum dots[148, 149] and magnetic NPs[150, 151] for optical and magnetic imaging, and gold nanorods for photodynamic therapy.[152]

CRP techniques have been utilized for the synthesis of gels[153-163] and cross-linked NPs of well-controlled polymers in the presence of cross-linkers.[48, 71, 91, 164-168] Hydrogel NPs of PNIPAAm were prepared by precipitation polymerization via ATRP in water.[169] OEOMA, an analog of PEG has been polymerized by AGET ATRP in homogenous aqueous solution[170] and in heterogeneous conditions.[48] In this context, biodegradable cross-linked nanogels of well-controlled hydrophilic polymers were synthesized using ATRP in inverse miniemulsion in the presence of a disulfide-functionalized dimethacrylate (DMA) cross-linker.[48] The nanogels preserved a high degree of halide end-functionality that enabled further functionalization, including chain extension to form functional block copolymers. The nanogels were nontoxic to cells and degraded in a reducing environment to individual polymeric chains with a relatively narrow MWD ( $M_w/M_n < 1.5$ ), indicating the formation of a uniformly cross-linked network within the NPs. This uniform structure is expected to improve controlled release of encapsulated species. The measured swelling ratio, degradation behavior, and colloidal stability of nanogels prepared by ATRP were superior to those prepared by conventional free radical inverse miniemulsion polymerization. In

another report, these nanogels were loaded with doxorubicin (Dox), an anticancer drug.[164] The nanogels released Dox *in vitro* upon exposure to glutathione, which degraded the nanogels. Glutathione has been reported to exist in cells at mM concentrations,[171-174] which could serve as the releasing agent *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Rhodamine isothiocyanate-labeled dextran (RITC-Dx) was also encapsulated as a model water-soluble biomacromolecular carbohydrate drug.[165] Specific binding of released RITC-Dx from nanogels upon degradation was demonstrated by interaction with lectins such as Concavalin A (ConA) in water.

Since ATRP results in polymers with a high degree of halide end-functionality, facile functionalization with various molecules is possible. When preparing functional nanogels using ATRP in inverse miniemulsion, functional ATRP initiators such as 2-hydroxyethyl 2-bromoisobutyrate (HOEtBriB)[71] and copolymerization with functional monomers offer two approaches towards bioconjugation. Hydroxyl-functionalized nanogels have been prepared using HOEtBriB and by copolymerizing with 2-hydroxyethyl acrylate (HEA). The nanogels were then conjugated with biotin, and further bioconjugated with fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC)-labeled avidin. The number of biotin molecules in each nanogel was determined to be 142,000 and the formation of bioconjugates of nanogels with avidin was confirmed using optical fluorescence microscopy.[164] The uniform network of POEOMA nanogels prepared by ATRP in inverse miniemulsion enables encapsulation of a range of molecules, including gold NPs, BSA, RITC-Dx, and fluorescein isothiocyanate-dextran (FITC-Dx).[166] The control over functionality that ATRP provides was utilized to functionalize the nanogels with peptides (Figure 4a). Flow cytometry experiments showed that peptide functionalization increased cellular uptake in vitro.[166, 175] FITC-Dx-loaded nanogels were also able to effectively internalize into a spheroidal co-culture of human umbilical vascular endothelial cells (HUVECs) and human mesenchymal stem cells (hMSCs), which validated cellular endocytosis into a more complex system (Figure 4b). One future goal of nanogel research should be the improved design of micro-/nanogels with specific targeting residues to enable highly selective uptake into specific cells, particularly cancer cells. Polymer chemists and biologists can learn from each other to elucidate the specific interactions between biomolecules and cellular integrin receptors, which in turn can be carefully attached to advanced delivery systems. Through collaboration, advanced nanogels with careful control over stability, size, biodegradability, and functionality for bioconjugation can be realized.

#### (Insert Figure 4)

**Figure 4.** Preparation of stable nanogels of well-controlled POEOMA with low polydispersity. (a) The inclusion of RITC-Dx molecules inside of the uniform POEOMA network (gray bars) functionalized with GRGDS peptides is schematically illustrated. (b) Merged fluorescent confocal images of co-culture cell spheroids cultured in the presence of FITC-Dx-loaded nanogels with GRGDS after 2 hours of incubation. The cell nuclei have been stained blue, and the nanogels are green. (c) The optical section shown was taken at 28 µm cell depth into the co-culture spheroid. Adapted from reference[166] with permission of ACS Publications.

#### 4. Diagnostic and imaging platforms

Colloidal inorganic NPs (or nanocrystals) have attracted interest as building blocks for the development of advanced nanomaterials in nanoscience, nanotechnology, and biotechnology. This is because inorganic nanocrystals have unique electronic and optical properties. Thus, they have been explored as diagnostic and imaging platforms for biological and biomedical applications. Typical examples include superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles (SNPs) for magnetic resonance imaging (MRI);[176-181] quantum dots (QDs) for fluorescent imaging of living cells;[182-185] and gold nanorods for photodynamic therapy.[152] Towards these biomedical applications, one of the requirements for these nanocrystals is water solubility or water dispersibility. The general way to achieve this is the modification of nanocrystalline surfaces with water-dispersible ligands.[186] The ligands that have been widely explored are small organic molecules and biomolecules having one or two anchoring sites (called monodentate or

bidentate). For example, well-defined CdSe QDs were synthesized by a thermal decomposition of organometallic precursors in hot organic coordinating solvents, typically trioctyl phosphine oxide (TOPO), at high temperature.[187, 188] As a consequence, native QDs stabilized with organic TOPO layers are not soluble in water or protic solvents. In order to render TOPO-capped QDs to be water-soluble, one approach is the ligand exchange of TOPO stabilizing ligands with various water-soluble thiols including mercaptoacetic acid,[189] cysteine,[190] and dihydrolipoic acid (DHLA).[191, 192] In general, the anchoring groups include sulphur (S), nitrogen (N), oxygen (O), and phosphorous (P).

Polymers, compared with mono- and bidentate ligands, can act as multidentate ligands with more than one group capable of binding to the surface of metal NPs, thus enhancing the properties of inorganic nanocrystals. Most polymers are transparent in the visible range of electromagnetic spectrum, and therefore do not interfering with biological processes and imaging modes. In addition, polymers provide mechanical and chemical stability to the nanomaterials. Furthermore, polymeric particles and micro-/nanogels enable the encapsulation of therapeutics and imaging agents such as nanocrystals for drug delivery system to specific cells.[92, 193] Several approaches to prepare polymeric inorganic nanomaterials using ATRP have been reported.

One approach involves the direct adsorption of block copolymers onto nanocrystals during and after the synthesis of nanocrystals. This approach requires the synthesis of well-controlled multifunctional block copolymers consisting of a block with pendent anchoring groups that enable binding to nanocrystals surfaces. CdSe/ZnS core/shell QDs were passivated with well defined P(EG-b-DMAEMA) via ligand exchange, yielding water-soluble CdSe/ZnS QDs. <sup>31</sup>P-NMR spectroscopy was used to characterize the ligand exchange. No P signal was observed for purified TOPO-capped QDs. When P(EG-b-DMAEMA) block copolymer was added, sharp P signals appeared at 30-50 ppm, corresponding to free TOPO released from the QD surfaces.[194-196] In addition, pyrene-end-functionalized PDMAEMA was used to quantify the ligand exchange using gel permeation chromatography (GPC).[197] SNPs were synthesized by co-precipitation of Fe(II) and Fe(III) ions in the presence of poly(OEOMA-b-(methacrylic acid)) (P(OEOMA-b-MAA)), which was yielded by hydrolysis of P(OEOMA-b-(t-butyl acrylate)). The PMAA block was anchored to the SNP surface and the POEOMA block rendered the assembly water-dispersible and biocompatible. These SNPs stabilized with P(OEOMA-b-MAA) could be useful as MRI contrast agents.[198] Surface-initiated ATRP yields a brush-like morphology. This approach requires the immobilization of ATRP initiating groups on nanocrystal surfaces. Two routes for immobilization of halideinitiating species have been reported. One route involves the physical absorption of acid-functionalized halides on SNPs. They include 2-chloropropionic acid, [199, 200] 2-bromoisobutyric acid, [201, 202] and 10-carboxydecanyl-2-bromo-2-methyl-thiopropanoate, [203] to yield single SNPs coated with hydrophobic polystyrene or water-soluble POEOMA. The other route involves the covalent attachment via silanization.[204-206] Examples of this route include the immobilization of 2-(4chlorosulfonylphenyl)ethyltrichlorosilane for PMMA,[207] [11-(2-bromoisobutyryloxy]undecyltrichlorosilane for PSt,[208] and [4-(chloromethyl)phenyl]trichlorosilane for POEOMA.[209] Another approach involves silanization that requires the preparation of copolymers bearing trimethoxysilyl groups capable of crosslinking reactions on SNPs. One example includes copolymers consisting of poly((3-trimethoxysilyl)propyl methacrylate) and poly(N-acryloxysuccinimide) (PNAS).[210] Since CRP methods enable dyes to be easily incorporated,[211] the PNAS block was further functionalized with Cy5.5 fluorescent dye for in vivo tumor detection by dual magnetic resonance and fluorescence imaging.[212]

In contrast to the three approaches above that lead to hybrid nanomaterials consisting of a single metal core surrounded with a shell layer, the next two approaches allow for the preparation of another type of hybrid nanomaterial, in which nanocrystals are embedded inside. The first approach involves the self-assembly of amphiphilic block copolymers in the presence of hydrophobic nanocrystals. This approach enables the preparation of core-shell nanoparticles consisting of hydrophobic inner core embedded with nanocrystals, surrounded with hydrophilic corona. One example is the synthesis of well-controlled poly(lactide-b-OEOMA) (P(LA-b-OEOMA)) amphiphilic block copolymer by a combination of ROP and ATRP from 2-hydroxyethyl-2'-bromoisobutyrate, a difunctional initiator. The copolymer self-assembled in the presence of Fe<sub>3</sub>O<sub>4</sub> NPs, and was further functionalized with folate for cell targeting.[213] The other approach is the incorporation of nanocrystals into cross-linked microgels, nanogels, or hydrogels. It has been reported that the gel network prepared by ATRP is uniform, exhibiting higher swelling behavior in

solvents including water, compared to counterparts of free-radical polymerization.[48] Such high swelling leads to increased pore sizes in gels, facilitating loading and release of NPs (<50 nm). Gold NP (AuNP)-loaded nanogels were prepared by mixing AuNPs dispersed in water with hydrophilic POEOMA-based nanogels prepared by ATRP of OEOMA in inverse miniemulsion. The AuNP-loaded nanogels were then cultured with MC3T3 cells and TEM was used to image the ultra-section of cells with internalized AuNP-nanogels.[166] In another example, thermo-responsive magnetic degradable microgels were prepared by stirring oleic acid-stabilized Fe<sub>3</sub>O<sub>4</sub> NPs with disulfide-functionalized microgels of poly(di(ethylene glycol) methyl ether methacrylate) (PM(EO)<sub>2</sub>MA) prepared by ATRP in miniemulsion. These disulfide-functionalized microgels are designed to be degradable in the presence of reducing agents such as glutathione. P(M(EO)<sub>2</sub>MA)-based microgels are designed to respond to temperature, exhibiting volume change at LCST. **Figure 5** illustrates the scheme for the preparation of these thermo-responsive magnetic degradable microgels. Thermogravimetric analysis was used to determine the MNP content in the microgels to be 12%. Rhodamine B as a model for hydrophilic drugs was loaded to study the release kinetics in response to temperature and thiols.[214] Thermo-responsiveness has also been explored for PNIPAAm grafted nano- and microparticles.[215]

#### (Insert Figure 5)

**Figure 5.** (a) Schematic illustration for the preparation of PM(EO)<sub>2</sub>MA-based magnetic degradable microgels and images of their aqueous solutions at 40 °C (b), in ice bath without (c) and with an applied magnetic field (d).[214] Reproduced from reference [214] with permission of ACS Publications.

#### 5. Tissue engineering hydrogels and bioactive surfaces

Polymeric scaffolds play an important role in tissue engineering. They can mimic the roles of extracellular matrixes found in tissues, regulating the function of cells, and allowing the diffusion of nutrients, metabolites, and growth factors. To function properly in the body and promote new tissue formation, polymers for tissue engineering must be biocompatible and degradable, while still maintaining certain physical properties helpful to cell growth. By molecular modification, polymer systems equipped with signals such as growth factors can generate specific interactions with cellular components and thereby direct cell proliferation, differentiation, and extracellular matrix production and organization.[7]

One challenge is to create biodegradable polymeric materials with appropriate mechanical properties that can be modified to incorporate biological activity, such as growth factors and structural adhesive proteins.[216, 217] These polymers can be natural materials such as collagen gels, intestinal submucosa, and carbohydrate-based hydrogels. Alternatively, polymer scaffolds can be made from synthetic materials, and combinations of natural and synthetic materials. Synthetic materials offer the greatest range of physical properties and functionalities. Additionally, the mechanical characterization of materials for tissue engineering must be understood to tailor physical properties with the needs of the application. Finally, new ways to process materials into three-dimensional structures, and how to populate these structures with surface-bound biological signaling is also needed to construct advanced biomaterials.

#### 5.1 Bioactive surfaces

The interaction of cells to material surface properties is an important issue for cell adhesion, growth, signaling, and differentiation. Material surface chemistry and physical properties have a defining

impact and present opportunities for various applications. ATRP has been used in a number of ways to prepare bioactive surfaces.[218, 219] For example, surface-initiated ATRP was used to graft POEOMA from magnetic NPs.[209] The uptake of NPs by macrophage cells *in vitro* was greatly reduced from 158 pg/cell to <2 pg/cell after grafting with POEOMA. Grafting of polymer chains to a variety of NPs can greatly affect their interaction with cells.

In an example of using ATRP for smart cell culturing surfaces, thermo-responsive and biocompatible oligo(ethylene glycol)-based copolymers were grafted onto planer gold substrates, which enabled control of cell adhesion.[220] At physiological temperature, the polymer brushes are collapsed and enable fibroblast adhesion and cultivation. While at room temperature, the hydrated oligo(ethylene glycol) segments become cell-repellent, thus allowing cell harvesting under mild conditions (**Figure 6**).

#### (Insert Figure 6)

**Figure 6.** DIC microscopy images of L929 mouse fibroblasts on poly(OEGMA-co-MEO2MA)-modified gold substrates after 44 h of incubation at 37° C (a) and 30 min after cooling the sample to 25° C (b). The surface presented was prepared using the macroinitiator "grafting-from" ATRP approach.[220] The scale bars correspond to 100  $\mu$ m. Adapted from reference [220] with permission of Wiley.

Surfaces can be coated with a variety of materials, including glycopolymers[221] and zwitterionic polymers.[222] Zwitterionc polymers are particularly attractive because they have shown impressive non-fouling properties. Using a catechol end group for surface anchoring, poly(sulfobetaine methacrylate) (pSBMA) was synthesized by ATRP. This polymer was able to attach to various surfaces, including amino-, hydroxyl-, and methyl-terminated self-assembled monolayers (SAMs) along with bare gold. Under optimized conditions, the coated surfaces were resistant to non-specific protein adsorption, including fibrinogen, lysozyme, and complex media of 10-100% blood plasma and serum. These materials may also have application for reducing bacterial adhesion and biofilm formation.

Materials surfaces grafted with polymers containing quaternary ammonium (QA) groups possess great antibacterial activity.[223] Well defined PDMAEMA was grown from the surface of polypropylene (PP) via surface-initiated ATRP using a benzophenonyl-functionalized ATRP initiator.[224] Similar polymers were grown from inorganic supports.[225-228] PDMAEMA was converted poly(quaternary ammonium) (PQA) in the presence of ethyl bromide. Antibacterial activity tests against Escherichia coli (E. coli) demonstrated that the biocidal activity of the resultant surfaces depends on the amount of the grafted polymers (the number of available quaternary ammonium units). With the same grafting density, the surface grafted with relatively high MW polymers ( $M_n > 10,000$ ) showed ~100% killing efficiency, whereas a lower biocidal activity (85%) was observed for the surface grafted with shorter PQA chains ( $M_n = 1,500$ ).

#### 5.2 Composite tissue engineering scaffolds

The discovery of CRP methods enables creation of well-defined polymers with incorporated reactive groups and complex architectures. An important discovery in the area of scaffold adhesion was that of adhesion domains in fibronectin and other extracellular glycoproteins, which contain the amino acid sequence Arg-Gly-Asp (RGD). This has allowed the design of synthetic materials that can modulate cell adhesion.[229, 230] The physical properties of the material, as well as placement, density, and clustering of the peptide regulate cell adhesion, motility, and ingrowth.[231-236] As a way to control the placement of peptides within a scaffold, and to enable multiple modes for controlled release, nanostructured hybrid hydrogels were developed by incorporating well-defined POEOMA nanogels of sizes 110-120 nm prepared by ATRP into a larger three-dimensional (3D) matrix. RITC-Dx- or FITC-Dx-loaded nanogels with pendant hydroxyl groups were prepared by AGET ATRP in cyclohexane inverse miniemulsion. The hydroxyl groups were then functionalized with methacrylate groups to generate photo-reactive nanogels

that could be incorporated into 3D hyaluronic acid-glycidyl methacrylate (HAGM) hydrogels after free radical photopolymerization (**Figure 7a-b**). Disulfide bonds permitted controlled release of nanogels from cross-linked HAGM hydrogels under reducing conditions. GRGDS contained in the nanogel structure promoted cell-substrate interactions. These nanostructured hydrogels have potential as an artificial ECM impermeable to certain biomolecules and with controlled pharmaceutical release capability. In addition, the nanogels can control drug or biomolecule delivery, while hyaluronic acid based-hydrogels can act as a macroscopic scaffold for tissue regeneration and regulator for nanogel release. Similar RITC-Dx-loaded nanogels could be embedded into a polyurethane network (**Figure 7c**), demonstrating that the hydrogel matrix can be tuned to match the physical properties of the tissue engineering application (unpublished results).

# (Insert Figure 7)

**Figure 7.** (a) Fluorescent dye-loaded GRGDS-POEOMA nanogels were synthesized using AGET ATRP in inverse miniemulsion of water/cyclohexane at ambient temperature. The nanogels were subsequently modified to enable incorporation into macroscopic HAGM or poly(ethylene oxide) dimethacrylate (PEODM) hydrogels via FRP under UV irradiation, forming nanostructured hybrid hydrogels. (b) Confocal microscopy was used to image the nanostructured hybrid hydrogel. RITC-Dx-labeled nanogels (1% wt/v, red spots) are covalently bound and dispersed in the scaffold stained with FITC (10% wt/v, green clusters). (c) A hybrid hydrogel of RITC-Dx-labeled nanogels (red) inside of a polyurethane matrix was synthesized. Differential interference contrast (DIC) and florescence images were merged to show the polyurethane foam network (grey, 300-400 µm pore diameter) and nanogels (red, 150 nm diameter). (a) and (b) are reproduced from reference [237] with permission of Elsevier.

Some polymers are known to drastically change in water solubility at a certain temperature. Such polymers are useful due to their LCST behavior in aqueous solutions (liquid at room temperature, gel at body temperature). The thermo-sensitivity of PNIPAAm, which has an LCST at 32°C has been extensively studied.[238, 239] The LCST can be predictably tuned by forming copolymers and thus used for different applications.[240] The thermo-sensitivity of the polymers can be controlled by the relative hydrophobicity of the copolymers. Poly(*N*-isopropylacrylamide-co-5,6-benzo-2-methylene-1,3-dioxepane) (P(NIPAAm-co-BMDO) was synthesized by ATRP for use an injectable material for bone fracture repair.[241] Cross-linked scaffolds with degradable units within the polymer backbone and at the cross-linking sites were prepared using an ester-containing diacrylate cross-linker. Furthermore, incorporation of a GRGDS peptide sequence improved cell attachment to the gels.

#### 6. Degradable polymers

Although ATRP has led to a number of biomedically relevant bioconjugates, drug delivery systems, diagnostic and imaging systems, tissue engineering hydrogels, and bioactive surfaces, ATRP is generally a technique for the polymerization of vinyl monomers. In some cases, non-degradable polymers are desired (e.g. cell encapsulation, permanent biomedical implants and coatings, etc.). However, in most biomedical situations, degradable polymers are required. Efforts towards rendering ATRP vinyl polymers degradable via combination with radical ring-opening polymerization (RROP), degradable cross-linkers, initiators,[242] and other methods are important for the practical use of ATRP in biomedical applications.

The discovery of new monomers that can be polymerized directly by ATRP and yield degradable polymers would constitute a major advance in the field.

### 6.1 ATRP and radical ring-opening polymerization

Since ATRP proceeds via a radical chain growth mechanism, it can therefore be combined with RROP[243-245] to introduce degradability into ATRP-produced polymers. In this way, hydrolytically or photodegradable R-ketoester units can be introduced in the polymer backbone by ROP of cyclic esters or anhydride monomers with an exocyclic double bond. One such example that has been combined with ATRP is 5-methylene-2-phenyl-1,3-dioxolan-4-one (MPDO).[246] Another example of a radically polymerizable cyclic monomer is 5,6-benzo-2-methylene-1,3-dioxepane (BMDO).[247] This monomer can be polymerized by ATRP and yields a linear polyester.[248] It can also be combined with other monomers, rendering the copolymer biodegradable by introduction of ester linkages through RROP. Copolymerization of BA[249], MMA[246, 250], Sty[251], POEOMA[49], NIPAAm[241, 252] with BMDO has been reported. Star polymers have also been synthesized by combining living anionic polymerization and ATRP.[253] Furthermore, ATRP enables significant structural and degradation fragment size control. Low cytotoxicity of the material and degradation products, along with incorporation of peptide sequences and polymerization into a cross-linked hydrogel has been reported.[241]

### 6.2 Polymers with incorporated disulfide bonds by ATRP

In addition to incorporation of ester groups, disulfide bonds are another attractive option for degradation that can be incorporated into ATRP-produced polymers in a variety of ways. Functional telechelic initiators can be used to grow polymers in two directions, resulting the existence of certain functionality in the middle of each polymer chain.[16] In this way, polymers with a disulfide group within the chains have been prepared by ATRP, resulting in polymers that can be cleaved into two thiol-terminated chains upon exposure to a variety of reducing agents. Examples include the polymerization of linear PSty,[254] polymethacrylates[154, 255, 256], hydrogels,[154] branched polymers,[257] and miktoarm star polymers.[258] Reduction and oxidation of these polymers has been demonstrated. In addition, the living nature of the bromine-terminated chains ends can reinitiate polymerization. In this way, chain extension could be performed within degradable gels.[154] These dangling chain ends can also be used for bioconjugation. This is especially attractive in the case of nanogels prepared in inverse miniemulsion ATRP, as previously described. Since ATRP also enables control over architecture, block copolymers based on temperature-sensitive polymers combined with disulfide functionality[174, 259] offer additional ways to enable "smart" responsiveness and degradation for biomedical applications.

#### 6.3 Combination of degradable polymers and ATRP-produced polymers

The coupling of polymer chains is another way to introduce degradable bonds into polymers prepared by ATRP. These methods include Atom Transfer Radical Coupling (ATRC)[260-262] and click coupling.[263] As mentioned above, "grafting from" ATRP is a powerful approach for the formation of structured copolymers, including brush shaped macromolecules. In this way, polymers can be grown using ATRP from degradable polymer backbones. For example, 2-methacryloyloxyethyl phosphorylcholine (MPC) was polymerized from a linear polyphosphate ester backbone.[264] The grafting density could be tuned by adjusting the monomer feed in forming the backbone. Polycondensation of 1,4-butanediol and 2-bromoadipic or 2-bromosuccinic acid catalyzed by  $Sc^{III}(OTf)_3$  yielded bromine-containing polyesters that were used as multifunctional initiators in the ATRP of MMA to prepare polymer brushes.[265] Hyperbranched polymers with degradable ester linages were prepared as well.[266] Polysaccharides can also be used as degradable backbones for ATRP. Examples of polysaccharides modified with synthetic polymer side chains include cellulose[267-269] or ethylcellulose,[270] chitosan,[271-274] pullulan,[275] and dextran.[275]

### 7. Future perspectives

Advanced polymer chemistry and materials science, combined with knowledge of biology, will realize the full potential of polymer therapeutics in the post-genomic era. In this way, controlled synthetic chemistry will allow careful tailoring of molecular weight, polydispersity, and the addition of biomimetic and bioresponsive elements. The interface of chemistry and biology is pivotal for the development of this field. The development of new monomers that can be polymerized by ATRP and yield fully degradable polymers would constitute a major advance in the field. Advances in polymer chemistry have led to the formation of carefully constructed and complex architectures of defined molecular weight and polydispersity. It is now feasible to construct, on the molecular level, multivalent polymers,[276] branched polymers,[277] graft polymers,[278] dendrimers,[87, 279-281] dendronized polymers,[281] block copolymers,[282] stars,[283] and hybrid glyco- and peptide derivatives.[284] These types of complex polymers and polymer systems are organized on the nanoscale level, and also dictate macroscale organization. New strategies to obtain sequence control within the polymer are an exciting attempt to approach nature's order[6, 285, 286]. We believe that sophisticated polymers with precise nano- and macroscopic morphologies and "smart" responsiveness to stimuli *in vivo* will lead to the development of the polymer therapeutics of the future.

### Acknowledgements

DJS was supported by a Ruth L. Kirschstein National Research Service Award (NRSA) for Individual Postdoctoral Fellows, award number F32EB011867 from the National Institute of Biomedical Imaging and Bioengineering (NIBIB). The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the NIBIB or the National Institutes of Health (NIH). JKO is a Canada Research Chair (Tier II CRC) in Nanobioscience and greatly acknowledges financial support from a NSERC Canada Discovery Grant, a NSERC CRC Award, and Concordia University Start-up Funds. KM acknowledges support from the NSF (DMR-09-69301) and the WCU (World Class University) program through the Korea Science and Engineering Foundation funded by the Ministry of Education, Science and Technology (R33-10035-0). The authors also acknowledge the work of authors whose research could not be featured due to space constraints.

Abbreviations. Activator Generated by Electron Transfer (AGET) ATRP, arginine - glycine - aspartic acid (Arg-Gly-Asp) (RGD), Activators Regenerated by Electron Transfer (ARGET) ATRP, Atom Transfer Radical Coupling (ATRC), Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization (ATRP), 5,6-benzo-2-methylene-1,3dioxepane (BMDO), bovine serum albumin (BSA), Concavalin A (ConA), Controlled/living Radical Polymerization (CRP), critical micelle concentration (CMC), 2-(diethylamino)ethyl methacrylate (DEAMA), differential interference contrast (DIC), dihydrolipoic acid (DHLA), doxorubicin (Dox), fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC), fluorescein isothiocyanate-dextran (FITC-Dx), 2-glucanoamidoethyl methacrylate (GAMA), glycine - arginine - glycine - aspartic acid - serine (Gly-Arg-Gly-Asp-Ser) (GRGDS), green fluorescent protein (GFP), human mesenchymal stem cells (hMSCs), human umbilical vascular endothelial cells (HUVECs), hyaluronic acid-glycidyl methacrylate (HAGM), 2-hydroxyethyl acrylate (HEA), 2-hvdroxyethyl 2-bromoisobutyrate (HOEtBriB), 2-lactobionamidoethyl methacrylate (LAMA), lower critical solution temperature (LCST), magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), methacrylic acid (MAA), 2methacryloyloxyethyl phosphorylcholine (MPC), 5-methylene-2-phenyl-1,3-dioxolan-4-one (MPDO), molecular weight (MW), molecular weight distribution (MWD), mononuclear phagocyte system (MPS), nanoparticles (NPs), poly(butyl acrylate) (PBA), polycaprolactone (PCL), poly(di(ethylene glycol) methyl  $(PM(EO)_2MA),$ poly(*N*,*N*-dimethylaminoethyl ether methacrylate) methacrylate) (PDMAEMA). poly(ethylene oxide) (PEO), poly(ethylene oxide) dimethacrylate (PEODM), polyglycolide (PGA), poly(2hydroxyethyl methacrylate) (PHEMA), polylactide (PLA), poly(N-isopropylacrylamide) (PNIPAAm), poly(oligo(ethylene oxide) monomethyl ether methacrylate) (POEOMA), polypropylene (PP), poly(propylene oxide) (PPO), poly(quaternary ammonium) (PQA), poly(sulfobetaine methacrylate) (pSBMA), poly((3-trimethoxysilyl)propyl methacrylate) and poly(*N*-acryloxysuccinimide) (PNAS), quantum dots (QDs), quaternary ammonium (QA), rhodamine isothiocyanate-labeled dextran (RITC-Dx), radical ring-opening polymerization (RROP), ring opening polymerization (ROP), self-assembled monolayers (SAMs), styrene (Sty), superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles (SNPs), trioctyl phosphine oxide (TOPO), valine - proline - glycine - valine - glycine (Val-Pro-Gly-Val-Gly) (VPGVG)

# References

[1] Langer R, Vacanti JP. Tissue engineering. Science. 1993;260:920-6.

[2] Duncan R. The dawning era of polymer therapeutics. Nat Rev Drug Discovery. 2003;2:347-60.

[3] Langer R, Tirrell DA. Designing materials for biology and medicine. Nature. 2004;428:487-92.
 [4] Anderson DG, Burdick JA, Langer R. Materials science - Smart biomaterials. Science. 2004;305:1923-4.

[5] Matyjaszewski K, Gnanou Y, Leibler L, editors. Macromolecular engineering: From precise macromolecular synthesis to macroscopic materials properties and applications. Weinheim: Wiley-VCH; 2007. 2982 pp.

[6] Lutz JF, Badi N. Sequence control in polymer synthesis. Chem Soc Rev. 2009;38:3383-90.

[7] Hench LL, Polak JM. Third-generation biomedical materials. Science. 2002;295:1014-7.

[8] Hench LL, Wilson J. Surface-active biomaterials. Science. 1984;226:630-6.

[9] Hartmann L, Borner HG. Precision polymers: Monodisperse, monomer-sequence-defined segments to target future demands of polymers in medicine. Adv Mater. 2009;21:3425-31.

[10] Borner HG. Precision Polymers - Modern Tools to Understand and Program Macromolecular Interactions. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2011;32:115-26.

[11] Wang JS, Matyjaszewski K. Controlled Living Radical Polymerization - Atom-Transfer Radical Polymerization in the presence of transition-metal complexes. J Am Chem Soc. 1995;117:5614-5.

[12] Matyjaszewski K, Xia JH. Atom transfer radical polymerization. Chem Rev. 2001;101:2921-90.

[13] Braunecker WA, Matyjaszewski K. Controlled/living radical polymerization: Features, developments, and perspectives. Prog Polym Sci. 2007;32:93-146.

[14] Matyjaszewski K, Tsarevsky N. Nanostructured functional materials prepared by atom transfer radical polymerization. Nat Chem. 2009;1:276-88.

[15] di Lena F, Matyjaszewski K. Transition metal catalysts for controlled radical polymerization. Prog Polym Sci. 2010;35:959-1021.

[16] Coessens V, Pintauer T, Matyjaszewski K. Functional polymers by atom transfer radical polymerization. Prog Polym Sci. 2001;26:337-77.

[17] Pyun J, Matyjaszewski K. Synthesis of nanocomposite organic/inorganic hybrid materials using controlled/"living" radical polymerization. Chem Mater. 2001;13:3436-48.

[18] Kato M, Kamigaito M, Sawamoto M, Higashimura T. Polymerization of methyl methacrylate with the carbon tetrachloride/dichlorotris-(triphenylphosphine)ruthenium(II)/methylaluminum bis(2,6-di-tert-butylphenoxide) initiating system: Possibility of Living Radical Polymerization. Macromolecules. 1995;28:1721-3.

[19] Matyjaszewski K. Transition metal catalysis in controlled radical polymerization: atom transfer radical polymerization. Chem Eur J. 1999;5:3095-102.

[20] Sawamoto M, Kamigaito M. Living radical polymerization based on transition metal complexes. Trends Polym Sci. 1996;4:371-7.

[21] Kamigaito M, Ando T, Sawamoto M. Metal-catalyzed Living Radical Polymerization. Chem Rev. 2001;101:3689-745.

 [22] Goto A, Fukuda T. Kinetics of living radical polymerization. Prog Polym Sci. 2004;29:329-85.
 [23] Matyjaszewski K, Davis TP, editors. Handbook of radical polymerization. Hoboken: Wiley-Interscience; 2002. 936 pp.

[24] Matyjaszewski K, Tsarevsky NV, Braunecker WA, Dong H, Huang J, Jakubowski W, Kwak Y, Nicolay R, Tang W, Yoon JA. Role of Cu-0 in controlled/"living" radical polymerization. Macromolecules. 2007;40:7795-806.

[25] Lin CY, Coote ML, Gennaro A, Matyjaszewski K. Ab initio evaluation of the thermodynamic and electrochemical properties of alkyl halides and radicals and their mechanistic implications for Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization. J Am Chem Soc. 2008;130:12762-74.

[26] Tsarevsky NV, Matyjaszewski K. "Green" Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization: From process design to preparation of well-defined environmentally friendly polymeric materials. Chem Rev. 2007;107:2270-99.

[27] Wang Y, Matyjaszewski K. ATRP of MMA in polar solvents catalyzed by FeBr2 without additional ligand. Macromolecules. 2010;43:4003-5.

[28] Wang Y, Matyjaszewski K. ATRP of MMA catalyzed by (FeBr2)-Br-II in the presence of triflate anions. Macromolecules. 2011;44:1226-8.

[29] Wang Y, Zhang Y, Parker B, Matyjaszewski K. ATRP of MMA with ppm levels of iron catalyst. Macromolecules. 2011;44:4022–5.

[30] Jakubowski W, Matyjaszewski K. Activator Generated by Electron Transfer for Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization. Macromolecules. 2005;38:4139-46.

[31] Matyjaszewski K, Dong H, Jakubowski W, Pietrasik J, Kusumo A. Grafting from surfaces for "Everyone": ARGET ATRP in the presence of air. Langmuir. 2007;23:4528-31.

[32] Jakubowski W, Matyjaszewski K. Activators regenerated by electron transfer for atomtransfer radical polymerization of (meth)acrylates and related block copolymers. Angew Chem Int Edit. 2006;45:4482-6.

[33] Matyjaszewski K, Jakubowski W, Min K, Tang W, Huang J, Braunecker W, Tsarevsky N. Diminishing catalyst concentration in atom transfer radical polymerization with reducing agents. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2006;103:15309-14.

[34] Magenau AJD, Strandwitz NC, Gennaro A, Matyjaszewski K. Electrochemically mediated Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization. Science. 2011;332:81-4.

[35] Albertsson AC, Donaruma LG, Vogl O. Synthetic polymers as drugs. Ann Ny Acad Sci. 1985;446:105-15.

[36] Budman D, Calvert H, Rowinsky E, editors. Handbook of anticancer drug development. Baltimore: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins. 400 pp.

[37] Veronese FM, Harris JM. Preface - Introduction and overview of peptide and protein pegylation. Adv Drug Deliver Rev. 2002;54:453-6.

[38] Harris JM, Chess RB. Effect of PEGylation on pharmaceuticals. Nat Rev Drug Discovery. 2003;2:214-21.

[39] Yokoyama M, Miyauchi M, Yamada N, Okano T, Sakurai Y, Kataoka K, Inoue S. Polymer micelles as novel drug carrier - Adriamycin-conjugated poly(ethylene glycol) poly(aspartic acid) block copolymer. J Controlled Release. 1990;11:269-78.

[40] Kabanov AV, Felgner PL, Seymour LW, editors. Self-assembling complexes for gene delivery, from laboratory to clinical trial. Chichester: Wiley; 1998. 460 pp.

[41] Nicolas J, Mantovani G, Haddleton DM. Living radical polymerization as a tool for the synthesis of polymer-protein/peptide bioconjugates. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2007;28:1083-111.

[42] Lutz J, Borner H. Modern trends in polymer bioconjugates design. Prog Polym Sci. 2008;33:1-39.

[43] Shakya AK, Sami H, Srivastava A, Kumar A. Stability of responsive polymer-protein bioconjugates. Prog Polym Sci. 2010;35:459-86.

[44] Khandare J, Minko T. Polymer-drug conjugates: Progress in polymeric prodrugs. Prog Polym Sci. 2006;31:359-97.

[45] Abuchowski A, Mccoy JR, Palczuk NC, Vanes T, Davis FF. Effect of covalent attachment of polyethylene-glycol on immunogenicity and circulating life of bovine liver catalase. J Biol Chem. 1977;252:3582-6.

[46] Lecolley F, Tao L, Mantovani G, Durkin I, Lautru S, Haddleton DM. A new approach to bioconjugates for proteins and peptides ("pegylation") utilising living radical polymerisation. Chem Commun. 2004:2026-7.

[47] Lutz JF, Hoth A. Preparation of ideal PEG analogues with a tunable thermosensitivity by controlled radical copolymerization of 2-(2-methoxyethoxy)ethyl methacrylate and oligo(ethylene glycol) methacrylate. Macromolecules. 2006;39:893-6.

[48] Oh JK, Tang CB, Gao HF, Tsarevsky NV, Matyjaszewski K. Inverse miniemulsion ATRP: A new method for synthesis and functionalization of well-defined water-soluble/cross-linked polymeric particles. J Am Chem Soc. 2006;128:5578-84.

[49] Lutz J, Andrieu J, Uzgun S, Rudolph C, Agarwal S. Biocompatible, thermoresponsive, and biodegradable: Simple preparation of "all-in-one" biorelevant polymers. Macromolecules. 2007;40:8540-3.

[50] Yamamoto S-i, Pietrasik J, Matyjaszewski K. ATRP synthesis of thermally responsive molecular brushes from oligo(ethylene oxide) methacrylates. Macromolecules. 2007;40:9348-53.
[51] Yamamoto S-i, Pietrasik J, Matyjaszewski K. Temperature- and pH-responsive dense copolymer brushes prepared by ATRP. Macromolecules. 2008;41:7013-20.

[52] Jiang SY, Cao ZQ. Ultralow-fouling, functionalizable, and hydrolyzable zwitterionic materials and their derivatives for biological applications. Adv Mater. 2010;22:920-32.

[53] Cheng G, Xite H, Zhang Z, Chen SF, Jiang SY. A switchable biocompatible polymer surface with self-sterilizing and nonfouling capabilities. Angew Chem Int Edit. 2008;47:8831-4.

[54] Carr LR, Xue H, Jiang SY. Functionalizable and nonfouling zwitterionic carboxybetaine hydrogels with a carboxybetaine dimethacrylate crosslinker. Biomaterials. 2011;32:961-8.

[55] Kolb HC, Finn MG, Sharpless KB. Click chemistry: diverse chemical function from a few good reactions. Angew Chem Int Edit. 2001;40:2004-21.

[56] Lutz J, Borner H, Weichenhan K. Combining ATRP and "click" chemistry: a promising platform toward functional biocompatible polymers and polymer bioconjugates. Macromolecules. 2006;39:6376-83.

[57] Binder W, Sachsenhofer R. 'Click' chemistry in polymer and materials science. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2007;28:15-54.

[58] Binder W, Sachsenhofer R. 'Click' chemistry in polymer and material science: An update. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2008;29:952-81.

[59] Baskin JM, Prescher JA, Laughlin ST, Agard NJ, Chang PV, Miller IA, Lo A, Codelli JA, Bertozzi CR. Copper-free click chemistry for dynamic in vivo imaging. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2007;104:16793-7.

[60] Laughlin ST, Baskin JM, Amacher SL, Bertozzi CR. In vivo imaging of membrane-associated glycans in developing zebrafish. Science. 2008;320:664-7.

[61] Chang PV, Prescher JA, Sletten EM, Baskin JM, Miller IA, Agard NJ, Lo A, Bertozzi CR. Copper-free click chemistry in living animals. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2010;107:1821-6.

[62] Mei Y, Beers KL, Byrd HCM, Vanderhart DL, Washburn NR. Solid-phase ATRP synthesis of peptide-polymer hybrids. J Am Chem Soc. 2004;126:3472-6.

[63] Rettig H, Krause E, Borner HG. Atom transfer radical polymerization with polypeptide initiators: A general approach to block copolymers of sequence-defined polypeptides and synthetic polymers. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2004;25:1251-6.

[64] ten Cate MGJ, Rettig H, Bernhardt K, Borner HG. Sequence-defined polypeptide-polymer conjugates utilizing Reversible Addition Fragmentation Transfer radical polymerization. Macromolecules. 2005;38:10643-9.

[65] Broyer RM, Quaker GM, Maynard HD. Designed amino acid ATRP initiators for the synthesis of biohybrid materials. J Am Chem Soc. 2008;130:1041-7.

[66] Qi K, Ma Q, Remsen E, Clark C, Wooley K. Determination of the bioavailability of biotin conjugated onto shell cross-linked (SCK) nanoparticles. J Am Chem Soc. 2004;126:6599-607. [67] Bontempo D, Li RC, Ly T, Brubaker CE, Maynard HD. One-step synthesis of low

polydispersity, biotinylated poly(N-isopropylacrylamide) by ATRP. Chem Commun. 2005:4702-4. [68] Lele B, Murata H, Matyjaszewski K, Russell A. Synthesis of uniform protein-polymer conjugates. Biomacromolecules. 2005;6:3380-7.

[69] Bontempo D, Maynard HD. Streptavidin as a macroinitiator for polymerization: In situ proteinpolymer conjugate formation. J Am Chem Soc. 2005;127:6508-9.

[70] Heredia KL, Bontempo D, Ly T, Byers JT, Halstenberg S, Maynard HD. In situ preparation of protein - "Smart" polymer conjugates with retention of bioactivity. J Am Chem Soc. 2005;127:16955-60.

[71] Siegwart D, Oh J, Gao H, Bencherif S, Perineau F, Bohaty A, Hollinger J, Matyjaszewski K. Biotin-, pyrene-, and GRGDS-functionalized polymers and nanogels via ATRP and end group modification. Macromol Chem Phys. 2008;209:2180-93.

[72] Gao W, Liu W, Mackay J, Zalutsky M, Toone E, Chilkoti A. In situ growth of a stoichiometric PEG-like conjugate at a protein's N-terminus with significantly improved pharmacokinetics. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2009;106:15231-6.

[73] Gao WP, Liu WG, Christensen T, Zalutsky MR, Chilkoti A. In situ growth of a PEG-like polymer from the C terminus of an intein fusion protein improves pharmacokinetics and tumor accumulation. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2010;107:16432-7.

[74] Peeler J, Woodman B, Averick S, Miyake-Stoner S, Stokes A, Kess K, Matyjaszewki K, Mehl R. Genetically encoded initiator for polymer growth from proteins. J Am Chem Soc. 2010;132:13575-7.

[75] Averick SE, Magenau AJD, Simakova A, Woodman BF, Seong A, Mehl RA, Matyjaszewski K. Covalently incorporated protein-nanogels using AGET ATRP in an inverse miniemulsion. Polym Chem. 2011;2:1476-8.

[76] Fan X, Lin L, Dalsin J, Messersmith P. Biomimetic anchor for surface-initiated polymerization from metal substrates. J Am Chem Soc. 2005;127:15843-7.

[77] Carrot G, Hilborn J, Hedrick JL, Trollss M. Novel initiators for atom transfer radical and ringopening polymerization : A new general method for the preparation of thiol-functional polymers. Macromolecules. 1999;32:5171-3.

[78] Ayres L, Vos MRJ, Adams PJHM, Shklyarevskiy IO, van Hest JCM. Elastin-based side-chain polymers synthesized by ATRP. Macromolecules. 2003;36:5967-73.

[79] Klok HA. Biological-synthetic hybrid block copolymers: Combining the best from two worlds. J Polym Sci, Part A: Polym Chem. 2005;43:1-17.

[80] Vicent MJ, Greco F, Nicholson RI, Paul A, Griffiths PC, Duncan R. Polymer therapeutics designed for a combination therapy of hormone-dependent cancer. Angew Chem Int Edit. 2005;44:4061-6.

[81] Bae Y, Fukushima S, Harada A, Kataoka K. Design of environment-sensitive supramolecular assemblies for intracellular drug delivery: Polymeric micelles that are responsive to intracellular pH change. Angew Chem Int Edit. 2003;42:4640-3.

[82] Harada A, Kataoka K. Supramolecular assemblies of block copolymers in aqueous media as nanocontainers relevant to biological applications. Prog Polym Sci. 2006;31:949-82.

[83] Nishiyama N, Kataoka K. Nanostructured devices based on block copolymer assemblies for drug delivery: designing structures for enhanced drug function. Adv Polym Sci. 2006;193:67-101.

[84] Tyrrell ZL, Shen Y, Radosz M. Fabrication of micellar nanoparticles for drug delivery through the self-assembly of block copolymers. Prog Polym Sci. 2010;35:1128-43.

[85] Wu J, Eisenberg A. Proton diffusion across membranes of vesicles of poly(styrene-b-acrylic acid) diblock copolymers. J Am Chem Soc. 2006;128:2880-4.

[86] Buetuen V, Liu S, Weaver JVM, Bories-Azeau X, Cai Y, Armes SP. A brief review of 'schizophrenic' block copolymers. React Funct Polym. 2006;66:157-65.

[87] Tomalia DA. Birth of a new macromolecular architecture: dendrimers as quantized building blocks for nanoscale synthetic polymer chemistry. Prog Polym Sci. 2005;30:294-324.

[88] Kim SH, Jeong JH, Chun KW, Park TG. Target-specific cellular uptake of PLGA

nanoparticles coated with poly(L-lysine)-poly(ethylene glycol)-folate conjugate. Langmuir. 2005;21:8852-7.

[89] Farokhzad OC, Cheng J, Teply BA, Sherifi I, Jon S, Kantoff PW, Richie JP, Langer R. Targeted nanoparticle-aptamer bioconjugates for cancer chemotherapy in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2006;103:6315-20.

[90] Hoffman AS. Applications of thermally reversible polymers and hydrogels in therapeutics and diagnostics. J Controlled Release. 1987;6:297-305.

[91] Oh J, Drumright R, Siegwart D, Matyjaszewski K. The development of microgels/nanogels for drug delivery applications. Prog Polym Sci. 2008;33:448-77.

[92] Oh JK, Lee DI, Park JM. Biopolymer-based microgels/nanogels for drug delivery applications. Prog Polym Sci. 2009;34:1261-82.

[93] Xu F, Yang W. Polymer vectors via controlled/living radical polymerization for gene delivery. Prog Polym Sci. 2011;36:1099-131.

[94] Liu Z, Zhang Z, Zhou C, Jiao Y. Hydrophobic modifications of cationic polymers for gene delivery. Prog Polym Sci. 2010;35:1144-62.

[95] O'Rorke S, Keeney M, Pandit A. Non-viral polyplexes: Scaffold mediated delivery for gene therapy. Prog Polym Sci. 2010;35:441-58.

[96] Mikhail AS, Allen C. Block copolymer micelles for delivery of cancer therapy: Transport at the whole body, tissue and cellular levels. J Controlled Release. 2009;138:214-23.

[97] Yoon H-J, Jang W-D. Polymeric supramolecular systems for drug delivery. J Mater Chem. 2010;20:211-22.

[98] O'Reilly R, Hawker C, Wooley K. Cross-linked block copolymer micelles: functional nanostructures of great potential and versatility. Chem Soc Rev. 2006;35:1068-83.

[99] Siegwart DJ, Wu W, Mandalaywala M, Tamir M, Sarbu T, Silverstein MS, Kowalewski T, Hollinger JO, Matyjaszewski K. Solvent induced morphologies of poly(methyl methacrylate-bethylene oxide-b-methyl methacrylate) triblock copolymers synthesized by atom transfer radical polymerization. Polymer. 2007;48:7279-90.

[100] Sahay G, Alakhova D, Kabanov A. Endocytosis of nanomedicines. J Controlled Release. 2010;145:182-95.

[101] Schatz C, Lecommandoux S. Polysaccharide-containing block copolymers: synthesis, properties and applications of an emerging family of glycoconjugates. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2010;31:1664-84.

[102] Tizzotti M, Charlot A, Fleury E, Stenzel M, Bernard J. Modification of polysaccharides through Controlled/Living Radical Polymerization grafting-Towards the generation of high performance hybrids. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2010;31:1751-72.

[103] Haddleton D, Ohno K. Well-defined oligosaccharide-terminated polymers from living radical polymerization. Biomacromolecules. 2000;1:152-6.

[104] Houga C, Le Meins J-F, Borsali R, Taton D, Gnanou Y. Synthesis of ATRP-induced dextran-b-polystyrene diblock copolymers and preliminary investigation of their self-assembly in water. Chem Commun. 2007:3063-5.

[105] Uhrich KE, Cannizzaro SM, Langer RS, Shakesheff KM. Polymeric systems for controlled drug release. Chem Rev. 1999;99:3181-98.

[106] Shinoda H, Matyjaszewski K. Structural control of poly(methyl methacrylate)-g-poly(lactic acid) graft copolymers by atom transfer radical polymerization (ATRP). Macromolecules. 2001;34:6243-8.

[107] Dechy-Cabaret O, Martin-Vaca B, Bourissou D. Controlled ring-opening polymerization of lactide and glycolide. Chem Rev. 2004;104:6147-76.

[108] Jakubowski W, Lutz J-F, Slomkowski S, Matyjaszewski K. Block and random copolymers as surfactants for dispersion polymerization. I. Synthesis via atom transfer radical polymerization and ring-opening polymerization. J Polym Sci, Part A: Polym Chem. 2005;43:1498-510.
[109] Mosnacek J, Matyjaszewski K. Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization of tulipalin A: A naturally renewable monomer. Macromolecules. 2008;41:5509-11.

[110] Zhu W, Nese A, Matyjaszewski K. Thermoresponsive star triblock copolymers by combination of ROP and ATRP: From micelles to hydrogels. J Polym Sci, Part A: Polym Chem. 2011;49:1942-52.

[111] Jacobson GB, Shinde R, Contag CH, Zare RN. Sustained release of drugs dispersed in polymer nanoparticles. Angew Chem Int Edit. 2008;47:7880-2.

[112] Hsiue G-H, Lo C-L, Cheng C-H, Lin C-P, Huang C-K, Chen H-H. Preparation and characterization of poly(2-methacryloyloxyethyl phosphorylcholine)-block-poly(D,L-lactide) polymer nanoparticles. J Polym Sci, Part A: Polym Chem. 2007;45:688-98.

[113] Spasova M, Mespouille L, Coulembier O, Paneva D, Manolova N, Rashkov I, Dubois P. Amphiphilic poly(D- or L-lactide)-b-poly(N,N-dimethylamino-2-ethyl methacrylate) block copolymers: Controlled synthesis, characterization, and stereocomplex formation. Biomacromolecules. 2009;10:1217-23.

[114] Karanikolopoulos N, Zamurovic M, Pitsikalis M, Hadjichristidis N. Poly(DL-lactide)-bpoly(N,N-dimethylamino-2-ethyl methacrylate): Synthesis, characterization, micellization behavior in aqueous solutions, and encapsulation of the hydrophobic drug dipyridamole. Biomacromolecules. 2010;11:430-8.

[115] Zhang W, He J, Liu Z, Ni P, Zhu X. Biocompatible and pH-responsive triblock copolymer mPEG-b-PCL-b-PDMAEMA: Synthesis, self-assembly, and application. J Polym Sci, Part A: Polym Chem. 2010;48:1079-91.

[116] Wolf FF, Friedemann N, Frey H. Poly(lactide)-block-poly(HEMA) block copolymers: an orthogonal one-pot combination of ROP and ATRP, using a bifunctional initiator. Macromolecules 2009;42:5622-8.

[117] Xu F-J, Li H, Li J, Zhang Z, Kang E-T, Neoh K-G. Pentablock copolymers of poly(ethylene glycol), poly((2-dimethyl amino)ethyl methacrylate) and poly(2-hydroxyethyl methacrylate) from consecutive atom transfer radical polymerizations for non-viral gene delivery. Biomaterials. 2008;29:3023-33.

[118] Li ZC, Liang YZ, Chen GQ, Li FM. Synthesis of amphiphilic block copolymers with welldefined glycopolymer segment by atom transfer radical polymerization. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2000;21:375-80.

[119] Narain R, Armes SP. Synthesis of low polydispersity, controlled-structure sugar methacrylate polymers under mild conditions without protecting group chemistry. Chem Commun. 2002:2776-7.

[120] Narain R, Armes SP. Synthesis and aqueous solution properties of novel sugar methacrylate-based homopolymers and block copolymers. Biomacromolecules. 2003;4:1746-58.
[121] Narain R, Armes SP. Direct synthesis and aqueous solution properties of well-defined cyclic sugar methacrylate polymers. Macromolecules. 2003;36:4675-8.

[122] Cunliffe D, Pennadam S, Alexander C. Synthetic and biological polymers-merging the interface. Eur Polym J. 2004;40:5-25.

[123] Bes L, Angot S, Limer A, Haddleton DM. Sugar-coated amphiphilic block copolymer micelles from living radical polymerization: Recognition by immobilized lectins. Macromolecules. 2003;36:2493-9.

[124] Alexander C, Shakesheff KM. Responsive polymers at the biology/materials science interface. Adv Mater. 2006;18:3321-8.

[125] Rapoport N. Physical stimuli-responsive polymeric micelles for anti-cancer drug delivery. Prog Polym Sci. 2007;32:962-90.

[126] Motornov M, Roiter Y, Tokarev I, Minko S. Stimuli-responsive nanoparticles, nanogels and capsules for integrated multifunctional intelligent systems. Prog Polym Sci. 2010;35:174-211. [127] Liu X, Ni P, He J, Zhang M. Synthesis and micellization of pH/temperature-responsive double-hydrophilic diblock copolymers polyphosphoester-block-poly[2-(dimethylamino)ethyl methacrylate] prepared via ROP and ATRP. Macromolecules 2010;43:4771-81.

[128] Mendrek S, Mendrek A, Adler H-J, Dworak A, Kuckling D. Synthesis and characterization of pH sensitive poly(glycidol)-b-poly(4-vinylpyridine) block copolymers. J Polym Sci, Part A: Polym Chem. 2009;47:1782-94.

[129] Huang X, Du F, Cheng J, Dong Y, Liang D, Ji S, Lin S-S, Li Z. Acid-sensitive polymeric micelles based on thermoresponsive block copolymers with pendent cyclic orthoester groups. Macromolecules 2009;42:783-90.

[130] Jiang J, Tong X, Zhao Y. A new design for light-breakable polymer micelles. J Am Chem Soc. 2005;127:8290-1.

[131] Jiang J, Tong X, Morris D, Zhao Y. Toward photocontrolled release using light-dissociable block copolymer micelles. Macromolecules. 2006;39:4633-40.

[132] Babin J, Pelletier M, Lepage M, Allard J-F, Morris D, Zhao Y. A new two-photon-sensitive block copolymer nanocarrier. Angew Chem Int Edit. 2009;48:3329-32, S/1-S/5.

[133] Lee H-i, Wu W, Oh JK, Mueller L, Sherwood G, Peteanu L, Kowalewski T, Matyjaszewski K. Light-induced reversible formation of polymeric micelles. Angew Chem Int Edit. 2007;46:2453-7. [134] Schumers J-M, Fustin C-A, Gohy J-F. Light-responsive block copolymers. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2010;31:1588-607.

[135] Lee H-i, Pietrasik J, Sheiko SS, Matyjaszewski K. Stimuli-responsive molecular brushes. Prog Polym Sci. 2010;35:24-44.

[136] Jiang J, Qi B, Lepage M, Zhao Y. Polymer micelles stabilization on demand through reversible photo-cross-linking. Macromolecules. 2007;40:790-2.

[137] He J, Tong X, Zhao Y. Photoresponsive nanogels based on photocontrollable cross-links. Macromolecules. 2009;42:4845-52.

[138] Nelson-Mendez A, Aleksanian S, Oh M, Lim H-S, Oh JK. Reductively degradable polyesterbased block copolymers prepared by facile polycondensation and ATRP: synthesis, degradation, and aqueous micellization. Soft Matter. 2011:Advance Article.

[139] Tan JF, Blencowe A, Goh TK, Dela Cruz ITM, Qiao GG. A general method for the synthesis and isolation of well-defined core cross-linked multistar assemblies: A route toward enhanced pH-responsive polymers. Macromolecules 2009;42:4622-31.

[140] Khorsand Sourkohi B, Schmidt R, Oh JK. New thiol-reponsive mono-cleavable block copolymer micelles labeled with single disulfides. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2011:In Press.

[141] Graham NB, Cameron A. Nanogels and microgels: the new polymeric materials playground. Pure Appl Chem. 1998;70:1271-5.

[142] Sahiner N, Godbey WT, McPherson GL, John VT. Microgel, nanogel and hydrogel-hydrogel semi-IPN composites for biomedical applications: synthesis and characterization. Colloid Polym Sci. 2006;284:1121-9.

[143] Kuckling D, Vo CD, Adler HJP, Voelkel A, Coelfen H. Preparation and characterization of photo-cross-linked thermosensitive PNIPAAm nanogels. Macromolecules. 2006;39:1585-91.

[144] Jung T, Kamm W, Breitenbach A, Kaiserling E, Xiao JX, Kissel T. Biodegradable nanoparticles for oral delivery of peptides: is there a role for polymers to affect mucosal uptake? Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2000;50:147-60.

[145] Rao JP, Geckeler KE. Polymer nanoparticles: Preparation techniques and size-control parameters. Prog Polym Sci. 2011;36:887-913.

[146] Seymour LW, Duncan R, Strohalm J, Kopecek J. Effect of molecular weight (Mw) of N-(2hydroxypropyl)methacrylamide copolymers on body distribution and rate of excretion after subcutaneous, intraperitoneal, and intravenous administration to rats. J Biomed Mater Res Part A. 1987;21:1341-58.

[147] Davis ME, Chen Z, Shin DM. Nanoparticle therapeutics: an emerging treatment modality for cancer. Nat Rev Drug Discovery. 2008;7:771-82.

[148] Hasegawa U, Nomura S-iM, Kaul SC, Hirano T, Akiyoshi K. Nanogel-quantum dot hybrid nanoparticles for live cell imaging. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2005;331:917-21.

[149] Fukui T, Kobayashi H, Hasegawa U, Nagasawa T, Akiyoshi K, Ishikawa I. Intracellular delivery of nanogel-quantum dot hybrid nanoparticles into human periodontal ligament cells. Drug Metab Lett. 2007;1:131-5.

[150] Chatterjee J, Haik Y, Chen CJ. Biodegradable magnetic gel: synthesis and characterization. Colloid Polym Sci. 2003;281:892-6.

[151] Gupta Ajay K, Wells S. Surface-modified superparamagnetic nanoparticles for drug delivery: preparation, characterization, and cytotoxicity studies. IEEE Trans Nanobiosci. 2004;3:66-73.

[152] Das M, Sanson N, Fava D, Kumacheva E. Microgels loaded with gold nanorods: Photothermally triggered volume transitions under physiological conditions. Langmuir. 2007;23:196-201.

[153] Ide N, Fukuda T. Nitroxide-controlled free-radical copolymerization of vinyl and divinyl monomers. Evaluation of pendant-vinyl reactivity. Macromolecules. 1997;30:4268-71.

[154] Tsarevsky NV, Matyjaszewski K. Combining Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization and disulfide/thiol redox chemistry: A route to well-defined (bio)degradable polymeric materials. Macromolecules. 2005;38:3087-92.

[155] Xu F, Kang E, Neoh K. pH- and temperature-responsive hydrogels from crosslinked triblock copolymers prepared via consecutive atom transfer radical polymerizations. Biomaterials. 2006;27:2787-97.

[156] Huang J, Cusick B, Pietrasik J, Wang L, Kowalewski T, Lin Q, Matyjaszewski K. Synthesis and in situ atomic force microscopy characterization of temperature-responsive hydrogels based on poly(2-(dimethylamino)ethyl methacrylate) prepared by Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization. Langmuir. 2007;23:241-9.

[157] Gao H, Min K, Matyjaszewski K. Determination of gel point during atom transfer radical copolymerization with cross-linker. Macromolecules. 2007;40:7763 -70.

[158] Gao H, Li W, Matyjaszewski K. Synthesis of polyacrylate networks by ATRP: Parameters influencing experimental gel points. Macromolecules. 2008;41:2335-40.

[159] Min K, Matyjaszewski K. Atom transfer radical polymerization in aqueous dispersed media. Cent Eur J Chem. 2009;7:657-74.

[160] Li W, Gao H, Matyjaszewski K. Influence of initiation efficiency and polydispersity of primary chains on gelation during atom transfer radical copolymerization of monomer and cross-linker. Macromolecules. 2009;42:927-32.

[161] Gao H, Matyjaszewski K. Synthesis of functional polymers with controlled architecture by CRP of monomers in the presence of cross-linkers: From stars to gels. Prog Polym Sci. 2009;34:317-50.

[162] Li W, Matyjaszewski K. Star polymers via cross-linking amphiphilic macroinitiators by AGET ATRP in aqueous media. J Am Chem Soc. 2009;131:10378-9.

[163] Li W, Yoon JA, Matyjaszewski K. Dual-reactive surfactant used for synthesis of functional nanocapsules in miniemulsion. J Am Chem Soc. 2010;132:7823-5.

[164] Oh JK, Siegwart DJ, Lee HI, Sherwood G, Peteanu L, Hollinger JO, Kataoka K, Matyjaszewski K. Biodegradable nanogels prepared by atom transfer radical polymerization as potential drug delivery carriers: Synthesis, biodegradation, in vitro release, and bioconjugation. J Am Chem Soc. 2007;129:5939-45.

[165] Oh JK, Siegwart DJ, Matyjaszewski K. Synthesis and biodegradation of nanogels as delivery carriers for carbohydrate drugs. Biomacromolecules. 2007;8:3326-31.

[166] Siegwart D, Srinivasan A, Bencherif S, Karunanidhi A, Oh J, Vaidya S, Jin R, Hollinger J, Matyjaszewki K. Cellular uptake of functional nanogels prepared by inverse miniemulsion ATRP with encapsulated proteins, carbohydrates, and gold nanoparticles. Biomacromolecules. 2009;10:2300-9.

[167] Oh J, Perineau F, Charleux B, Matyjaszewski K. AGET ATRP in water and inverse miniemulsion: A facile route for preparation of high-molecular-weight biocompatible brush-like polymers. J Polym Sci, Part A: Polym Chem. 2009;47:1771-81.

[168] Tillet G, Boutevin B, Ameduri B. Chemical reactions of polymer crosslinking and postcrosslinking at room and medium temperature. Prog Polym Sci. 2010;36:191-217.

[169] Kim KH, Kim J, Jo WH. Preparation of hydrogel nanoparticles by atom transfer radical polymerization of N-isopropylacrylamide in aqueous media using PEG macro-initiator. Polymer. 2005;46:2836-40.

[170] Oh JK, Min K, Matyjaszewski K. Preparation of poly(oligo(ethylene glycol) monomethyl ether methacrylate) by homogeneous aqueous AGET ATRP. Macromolecules. 2006;39:3161-7.
[171] Carelli S, Ceriotti A, Cabibbo A, Fassina G, Ruvo M, Sitia R. Cysteine and glutathione secretion in response to protein disulfide bond formation in the ER. Science. 1997;277:1681-4.
[172] Reichelt W, StabelBurow J, Pannicke T, Weichert H, Heinemann U. The glutathione level of retinal Muller glial cells is dependent on the high-affinity sodium-dependent uptake of glutamate. Neuroscience. 1997;77:1213-24.

[173] Soderdahl T, Enoksson M, Lundberg M, Holmgren A, Ottersen OP, Orrenius S, Bolcsfoldi G, Cotgreave IA. Visualization of the compartmentalization of glutathione and protein-glutathione mixed disulfides in cultured cells. FASEB J. 2002;16:124-6.

[174] Li C, Madsen J, Armes S, Lewis A. A new class of biochemically degradable, stimulusresponsive triblock copolymer gelators. Angew Chem Int Edit. 2006;45:3510-3.

[175] Cho HY, Gao HF, Srinivasan A, Hong J, Bencherif SA, Siegwart DJ, Paik HJ, Hollinger JO, Matyjaszewski K. Rapid cellular internalization of multifunctional star polymers prepared by Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization. Biomacromolecules. 2010;11:2199-203.

[176] Mornet S, Vasseur S, Grasset F, Duguet E. Magnetic nanoparticle design for medical diagnosis and therapy. J Mater Chem. 2004;14:2161-75.

[177] Patten TE, Matyjaszewski K. Atom-transfer radical polymerization and the synthesis of polymeric materials. Adv Mater. 1998;10:901-15.

[178] McCarthy JR, Weissleder R. Multifunctional magnetic nanoparticles for targeted imaging and therapy. Adv Drug Deliver Rev. 2008;60:1241-51.

[179] Nakashima T, Shimizu M, Kukizaki M. Particle control of emulsion by membrane emulsification and its applications. Adv Drug Deliver Rev. 2000;45:47-56.

[180] Beija M, Marty J-D, Destarac M. RAFT/MADIX polymers for the preparation of polymer/inorganic nanohybrids. Prog Polym Sci. 2011;36:845-86.

[181] Oh JK, Park JM. Iron oxide-based superparamagnetic polymeric nanomaterials: Design, preparation, and biomedical application. Prog Polym Sci. 2011;36:168-89.

[182] Bruchez M, Jr., Moronne M, Gin P, Weiss S, Alivisatos AP. Semiconductor nanocrystals as fluorescent biological labels. Science. 1998;281:2013-6.

[183] Klostranec JM, Chan WCW. Quantum dots in biological and biomedical research: recent progress and present challenges. Adv Mater. 2006;18:1953-64.

[184] Gill R, Zayats M, Willner I. Semiconductor quantum dots for bioanalysis. Angew Chem Int Edit. 2008;47:7602-25.

[185] Smith AM, Nie S. Semiconductor quantum dots for molecular and cellular imaging. Bionanotechnology. 2009:233-42.

[186] Oh JK. Surface modification of colloidal CdX-based quantum dots for biomedical applications. J Mater Chem. 2010;20:8433-45.

[187] Murray CB, Norris DJ, Bawendi MG. Synthesis and characterization of nearly monodisperse CdE (E = sulfur, selenium, tellurium) semiconductor nanocrystallites. J Am Chem Soc. 1993;115:8706-15.

[188] Kuno M, Lee JK, Dabbousi BO, Mikulec FV, Bawendi MG. The band edge luminescence of surface modified CdSe nanocrystallites: Probing the luminescing state. J Chem Phys. 1997;106:9869-82.

[189] Chan WC, Nie S. Quantum dot bioconjugates for ultrasensitive nonisotopic detection. Science. 1998;281:2016-8.

[190] Liu W, Choi HS, Zimmer JP, Tanaka E, Frangioni JV, Bawendi M. Compact cysteine-coated CdSe(ZnCdS) quantum dots for in vivo applications. J Am Chem Soc. 2007;129:14530-1.

[191] Jaiswal JK, Mattoussi H, Mauro JM, Simon SM. Long-term multiple color imaging of live cells using quantum dot bioconjugates. Nat Biotechnol. 2003;21:47-51.

[192] Medintz IL, Clapp AR, Mattoussi H, Goldman ER, Fisher B, Mauro JM. Self-assembled nanoscale biosensors based on quantum dot FRET donors. Nat Mater. 2003;2:630-8. [193] Tomczak N, Janczewski D, Han M, Vancso GJ. Designer polymer-quantum dot architectures. Prog Polym Sci. 2009;34:393-430.

[194] Wang X-S, Dykstra TE, Salvador MR, Manners I, Scholes GD, Winnik MA. Surface passivation of luminescent colloidal quantum dots with poly(dimethylaminoethyl methacrylate) through a ligand exchange process. J Am Chem Soc. 2004;126:7784-5.

[195] Wang M, Oh JK, Dykstra TE, Lou X, Scholes GD, Winnik MA. Surface modification of CdSe and CdSe/ZnS semiconductor nanocrystals with poly(N,N-dimethylaminoethyl methacrylate). Macromolecules. 2006;39:3664-72.

[196] Wang M, Felorzabihi N, Guerin G, Haley JC, Scholes GD, Winnik MA. Water-soluble CdSe quantum dots passivated by a multidentate diblock copolymer. Macromolecules. 2007;40:6377-84.

[197] Wang M, Dykstra TE, Lou X, Salvador MR, Scholes GD, Winnik MA. Colloidal CdSe nanocrystals passivated by a dye-labeled multidentate polymer: quantitative analysis by size-exclusion chromatography. Angew Chem Int Edit. 2006;45:2221-4.

[198] Lutz J-F, Stiller S, Hoth A, Kaufner L, Pison U, Cartier R. One-pot synthesis of PEGylated ultrasmall iron-oxide nanoparticles and their in vivo evaluation as magnetic resonance imaging contrast agents. Biomacromolecules. 2006;7:3132-8.

[199] Vestal CR, Zhang ZJ. Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization synthesis and magnetic characterization of MnFe2O4/polystyrene core/shell nanoparticles. J Am Chem Soc. 2002;124:14312-3.

[200] Fan Q-L, Neoh K-G, Kang E-T, Shuter B, Wang S-C. Solvent-free atom transfer radical polymerization for the preparation of poly(poly(ethyleneglycol) monomethacrylate)-grafted Fe3O4 nanoparticles: Synthesis, characterization and cellular uptake. Biomaterials. 2007;28:5426-36.
[201] Wang Y, Teng X, Wang J-S, Yang H. Solvent-free Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization in the synthesis of Fe2O3@polystyrene core-shell nanoparticles. Nano Lett. 2003;3:789-93.
[202] Gelbrich T, Feyen M, Schmidt AM. Magnetic thermoresponsive core-shell nanoparticles. Macromolecules. 2006;39:3469-72.

[203] Li G, Fan J, Jiang R, Gao Y. Cross-linking the linear polymeric chains in the ATRP synthesis of iron oxide/polystyrene core/shell nanoparticles. Chem Mater. 2004;16:1835-7. [204] Matyjaszewski K, Miller PJ, Shukla N, Immaraporn B, Gelman A, Luokala BB, Siclovan TM, Kickelbick G, Vallant T, Hoffmann H, Pakula T. Polymers at interfaces: using Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization in the controlled growth of homopolymers and block copolymers from silicon surfaces in the absence of untethered sacrificial initiator. Macromolecules. 1999;32:8716-24.

[205] Pietrasik J, Hui CM, Chaladaj W, Dong H, Choi J, Jurczak J, Bockstaller MR, Matyjaszewski K. Silica-polymethacrylate hybrid particles synthesized using high-pressure Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2011;32:295-301.

[206] Dong H, Ye P, Zhong M, Pietrasik J, Drumright R, Matyjaszewski K. Superhydrophilic surfaces via polymer-SiO2 nanocomposites. Langmuir. 2010;26:15567-73.

[207] Garcia I, Zafeiropoulos NE, Janke A, Tercjak A, Eceiza A, Stamm M, Mondragon I. Functionalization of iron oxide magnetic nanoparticles with poly(methyl methacrylate) brushes via grafting-from atom transfer radical polymerization. J Polym Sci, Part A: Polym Chem. 2007;45:925-32.

[208] Czaun M, Hevesi L, Takafuji M, Ihara H. A novel approach to magneto-responsive polymeric gels assisted by iron nanoparticles as nano cross-linkers. Chem Commun. 2008:2124-6.

[209] Hu F, Neoh KG, Cen L, Kang E-T. Cellular response to magnetic nanoparticles "PEGylated" via surface-initiated Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization. Biomacromolecules. 2006;7:809-16.
[210] Lee H, Lee E, Kim DK, Jang NK, Jeong YY, Jon S. Antibiofouling polymer-coated superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles as potential magnetic resonance contrast agents for

in vivo cancer imaging. J Am Chem Soc. 2006;128:7383-9. [211] Beija M, Charreyre M-T, Martinho JMG. Dye-labelled polymer chains at specific sites: Synthesis by living/controlled polymerization. Prog Polym Sci. 2011;36:568-602.

[212] Lee H, Yu MK, Park S, Moon S, Min JJ, Jeong YY, Kang H-W, Jon S. Thermally crosslinked superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles: Synthesis and application as a dual imaging probe for cancer in vivo. J Am Chem Soc. 2007;129:12739-45.

[213] Hu F, Neoh KG, Kang E-T. Synthesis of folic acid functionalized PLLA-b-PPEGMA nanoparticles for cancer cell targeting. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2009;30:609-14.

[214] Dong H, Mantha V, Matyjaszewski K. Thermally responsive PM(EO)2MA magnetic microgels via Activators Generated by Electron Transfer Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization in miniemulsion. Chem Mater. 2009;21:3965-72.

[215] Lu Y, Ballauff M. Thermosensitive core-shell microgels: From colloidal model systems to nanoreactors. Prog Polym Sci. 2011;36:767-92.

[216] Kim B-S, Park I-K, Hoshiba T, Jiang H-L, Choi Y-J, Akaike T, Cho C-S. Design of artificial extracellular matrices for tissue engineering. Prog Polym Sci. 2010;36:238-68.

[217] Gentsch R, Borner HG. Designing three-dimensional materials at the interface to biology. Adv Polym Sci. 2011;140:163-93.

[218] Xu F, Neoh K, Kang E. Bioactive surfaces and biomaterials via atom transfer radical polymerization. Prog Polym Sci. 2009;34:719-61.

[219] Wischerhoff E, Badi N, Laschewsky A, Lutz J-F. Smart polymer surfaces: Concepts and applications in biosciences. Adv Polym Sci. 2011;40:1-33.

[220] Wischerhoff E, Uhlig K, Lankenau A, Borner H, Laschewsky A, Duschl C, Lutz J. Controlled cell adhesion on PEG-based switchable surfaces. Angew Chem Int Edit. 2008;47:5666-8.

[221] Ejaz M, Ohno K, Tsujii Y, Fukuda T. Controlled grafting of a well-defined glycopolymer on a solid surface by surface-initiated Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization. Macromolecules. 2000;33:2870-4.

[222] Li G, Cheng G, Xue H, Chen S, Zhang F, Jiang S. Ultra low fouling zwitterionic polymers with a biomimetic adhesive group. Biomaterials. 2008;29:4592-7.

[223] Jaeger W, Bohrisch J, Laschewsky A. Synthetic polymers with quaternary nitrogen atoms: Synthesis and structure of the most used type of cationic polyelectrolytes. Prog Polym Sci. 2010;35:511-77.

[224] Huang J, Murata H, Koepsel R, Russell A, Matyjaszewski K. Antibacterial polypropylene via surface-initiated atom transfer radical polymerization. Biomacromolecules. 2007;8:1396-9. [225] Lee SB, Russell AJ, Matyjaszewski K. ATRP synthesis of amphiphilic random, gradient, and block copolymers of 2-(dimethylamino)ethyl methacrylate and n-butyl methacrylate in aqueous media. Biomacromolecules. 2003;4:1386-93.

[226] Lee SB, Koepsel RR, Morley SW, Matyjaszewski K, Sun Y, Russell AJ. Permanent, nonleaching antibacterial surfaces. 1. Synthesis by Atom Transfer Radical Polymerization. Biomacromolecules. 2004;5:877-82.

[227] Murata H, Koepsel R, Matyjaszewski K, Russell A. Permanent, non-leaching antibacterial surfaces - 2: How high density cationic surfaces kill bacterial cells. Biomaterials. 2007;28:4870-9.
[228] Huang J, Koepsel RR, Murata H, Wu W, Lee SB, Kowalewski T, Russell AJ, Matyjaszewski K. Nonleaching antibacterial glass surfaces via "grafting onto": The effect of the number of guaternary ammonium groups on biocidal activity. Langmuir. 2008;24:6785-95.

[229] Ruoslahti E, Pierschbacher MD. New perspectives in cell-adhesion: RGD and integrins. Science. 1987;238:491-7.

[230] Pierschbacher MD, Ruoslahti E. Influence of stereochemistry of the sequence Arg-Gly-Asp-Xaa on binding-specificity in cell-adhesion. J Biol Chem. 1987;262:17294-8.

[231] Palecek SP, Loftus JC, Ginsberg MH, Lauffenburger DA, Horwitz AF. Integrin-ligand binding properties govern cell migration speed through cell-substratum adhesiveness. Nature. 1997;385:537-40.

[232] Schense JC, Hubbell JA. Three-dimensional migration of neurites is mediated by adhesion site density and affinity. J Biol Chem. 2000;275:6813-8.

[233] Maheshwari G, Brown G, Lauffenburger DA, Wells A, Griffith LG. Cell adhesion and motility depend on nanoscale RGD clustering. J Cell Sci. 2000;113:1677-86.

[234] Eid K, Chen E, Griffith L, Glowacki J. Effect of RGD coating on osteocompatibility of PLGApolymer disks in a rat tibial wound. J Biomed Mater Res. 2001;57:224-31.

[235] Irvine DJ, Mayes AM, Griffith LG. Nanoscale clustering of RGD peptides at surfaces using comb polymers. 1. Synthesis and characterization of comb thin films. Biomacromolecules. 2001;2:85-94.

[236] Irvine DJ, Ruzette AVG, Mayes AM, Griffith LG. Nanoscale clustering of RGD peptides at surfaces using comb polymers. 2. Surface segregation of comb polymers in polylactide. Biomacromolecules. 2001;2:545-56.

[237] Bencherif SA, Siegwart DJ, Srinivasan A, Horkay F, Hollinger JO, Washburn NR, Matyjaszewski K. Nanostructured hybrid hydrogels prepared by a combination of atom transfer radical polymerization and free radical polymerization. Biomaterials. 2009;30:5270-8.

[238] Dong LC, Hoffman AS. Synthesis and application of thermally reversible heterogels for drug delivery. J Controlled Release. 1990;13:21-31.

[239] Schild HG. Poly(N-Isopropylacrylamide) - Experiment, theory and application. Prog Polym Sci. 1992;17:163-249.

[240] Zhu XX, Avoce D, Liu HY, Benrebouh A. Copolymers of N-alkylacrylamides as thermosensitive hydrogels. Macromol Symp. 2004;207:187-91.

[241] Siegwart D, Bencherif S, Srinivasan A, Hollinger J, Matyjaszewski K. Synthesis, characterization, and in vitro cell culture viability of degradable poly(N-isopropylacrylamide-co-5,6-benzo-2-methylene-1,3-dioxepane)-based polymers and crosslinked gels. J Biomed Mater Res Part A. 2008;87A:345-58.

[242] Rikkou MD, Patrickios CS. Polymers prepared using cleavable initiators: Synthesis, characterization and degradation. Prog Polym Sci. 2011;36:1079-97.

[243] Bailey WJ, Chen PY, Chen SC, Chiao WB, Endo T, Gapud B, Lin YN, Ni Z, Pan CY, Shaffer SE, Sidney L, Wu SR, Yamamoto N, Yamazaki N, Yonezawa K. Free-radical ring-opening polymerization. J Macromol Sci Chem. 1984;A21:1611-39.

[244] Bailey WJ, Chou JL, Feng PZ, Issari B, Kuruganti V, Zhou LL. Recent advances in freeradical ring-opening polymerization. J Macromol Sci Chem. 1988;A25:781-98.

[245] Sanda F, Endo T. Radical ring-opening polymerization. J Polym Sci, Part A: Polym Chem. 2001;39:265-76.

[246] Chung IS, Matyjaszewski K. Synthesis of degradable poly(methyl methacrylate) via ATRP: Atom transfer radical ring-opening copolymerization of 5-methylene-2-phenyl-1,3-dioxolan-4-one and methyl methacrylate. Macromolecules. 2003;36:2995-8.

[247] Bailey WJ, Ni Z, Wu SR. Free-radical ring-opening polymerization of 4,7-dimethyl-2methylene-1,3-dioxepane and "5,6-benzo-2-methylene-1,3-dioxepane. Macromolecules. 1982;15:711-4.

[248] Yuan JY, Pan CY, Tang BZ. "Living" free radical ring-opening polymerization of 5,6-benzo-2-methylene-1,3-dioxepane using the atom transfer radical polymerization method. Macromolecules. 2001;34:211-4.

[249] Huang JY, Gil R, Matyjaszewski K. Synthesis and characterization of copolymers of 5,6benzo-2-methylene-1, 3-dioxepane and n-butyl acrylate. Polymer. 2005;46:11698-706.

[250] Wickel H, Agarwal S, Greiner A. Homopolymers and random copolymers of 5,6-benzo-2methylene-1,3-dioxepane and methyl methacrylate: Structural characterization using 1D and 2D NMR. Macromolecules. 2003;36:2397-403.

[251] Wickel H, Agarwal S. Synthesis and characterization of copolymers of 5,6-benzo-2methylene-1,3-dioxepane and styrene. Macromolecules. 2003;36:6152-9.

[252] Ren LQ, Agarwal S. Synthesis, characterization, and properties evaluation of poly[(N-isopropylacrylamide)-co-ester]s. Macromol Chem Phys. 2007;208:245-53.

[253] Higashihara T, Hayashi M, Hirao A. Synthesis of well-defined star-branched polymers by stepwise iterative methodology using living anionic polymerization. Prog Polym Sci. 2011;36:323-75.

[254] Tsarevsky N, Matyjaszewski K. Reversible redox cleavage/coupling of polystyrene with disulfide or thiol groups prepared by atom transfer radical polymerization. Macromolecules. 2002;35:9009-14.

[255] Shah RR, Merreceyes D, Husemann M, Rees I, Abbott NL, Hawker CJ, Hedrick JL. Using atom transfer radical polymerization to amplify monolayers of initiators patterned by microcontact printing into polymer brushes for pattern transfer. Macromolecules. 2000;33:597-605.

[256] Bontempo D, Heredia K, Fish B, Maynard H. Cysteine-reactive polymers synthesized by atom transfer radical polymerization for conjugation to proteins. J Am Chem Soc. 2004;126:15372-3.

[257] Li Y, Armes SP. Synthesis and chemical degradation of branched vinyl polymers prepared via ATRP: Use of a cleavable disulfide-based branching agent. Macromolecules. 2005;38:8155-62.

[258] Gao H, Tsarevsky N, Matyjaszewski K. Synthesis of degradable miktoarm star copolymers via atom transfer radical polymerization. Macromolecules. 2005;38:5995-6004.

[259] Wang L, Li CM, Ryan AJ, Armes SP. Synthesis and peptide-induced degradation of biocompatible fibers based on highly branched poly(2-hydroxyethyl methacrylate). Adv Mater. 2006;18:1566-70.

[260] Sarbu T, Lin K-Y, Spanswick J, Gil RR, Siegwart DJ, Matyjaszewski K. Synthesis of hydroxy-telechelic poly(methyl acrylate) and polystyrene by Atom Transfer Radical Coupling. Macromolecules. 2004;37:9694-700.

[261] Sarbu T, Lin KY, Ell J, Siegwart DJ, Spanswick J, Matyjaszewski K. Polystyrene with designed molecular weight distribution by atom transfer radical coupling. Macromolecules. 2004;37:3120-7.

[262] Tasdelen MA, Kahveci MU, Yagci Y. Telechelic polymers by living and controlled/living polymerization methods. Prog Polym Sci. 2011;36:455-567.

[263] Tsarevsky NV, Sumerlin BS, Matyjaszewski K. Step-growth "click" coupling of telechelic polymers prepared by atom transfer radical polymerization. Macromolecules. 2005;38:3558-61. [264] Iwasaki Y, Akiyoshi K. Design of biodegradable amphiphilic polymers: Well-defined amphiphilic polyphosphates with hydrophilic graft chains via ATRP. Macromolecules. 2004;37:7637-42.

[265] Takasu A, Iio Y, Mimura T, Hirabayashi T. Room-temperature polycondensation of dicarboxylic acids and diols catalyzed by water-stable lewis acids. Polym J. 2005;37:946-53. [266] Tsarevsky NV, Huang J, Matyjaszewski K. Synthesis of hyperbranched degradable

polymers by atom transfer radical (co)polymerization of inimers with ester or disulfide groups. J Polym Sci, Part A: Polym Chem. 2009;47:6839-51.

[267] Carlmark A, Malmstrom E. Atom transfer radical polymerization from cellulose fibers at ambient temperature. J Am Chem Soc. 2002;124:900-1.

[268] Carlmark A, Malmstrom EE. ATRP grafting from cellulose fibers to create block-copolymer grafts. Biomacromolecules. 2003;4:1740-5.

[269] Lindqvist J, Malmstrom E. Surface modification of natural substrates by atom transfer radical polymerization. J Appl Polym Sci. 2006;100:4155-62.

[270] Shen DW, Yu H, Huang Y. Densely grafting copolymers of ethyl cellulose through atom transfer radical polymerization. J Polym Sci, Part A: Polym Chem. 2005;43:4099-108.

[271] El Tahlawy K, Hudson SM. Synthesis of a well-defined chitosan graft poly(methoxy polyethyleneglycol methacrylate) by atom transfer radical polymerization. J Appl Polym Sci. 2003;89:901-12.

[272] Li N, Bai RB, Liu CK. Enhanced and selective adsorption of mercury ions on chitosan beads grafted with polyacrylamide via surface-initiated atom transfer radical polymerization. Langmuir. 2005;21:11780-7.

[273] Liu P, Su ZX. Surface-initiated atom transfer radical polymerization (SI-ATRP) of styrene from chitosan particles. Mater Lett. 2006;60:1137-9.

[274] Dash M, Chiellini F, Ottenbrite RM, Chiellini E. Chitosan-A versatile semi-synthetic polymer in biomedical applications. Prog Polym Sci. 2011;36:981-1014.

[275] Bontempo D, Masci G, De Leonardis P, Mannina L, Capitani D, Crescenzi V. Versatile grafting of polysaccharides in homogeneous mild conditions by using atom transfer radical polymerization. Biomacromolecules. 2006;7:2154-61.

[276] Mammen M, Choi SK, Whitesides GM. Polyvalent interactions in biological systems: Implications for design and use of multivalent ligands and inhibitors. Angew Chem Int Edit. 1998;37:2755-94.

[277] Stiriba SE, Kautz H, Frey H. Hyperbranched molecular nanocapsules: Comparison of the hyperbranched architecture with the perfect linear analogue. J Am Chem Soc. 2002;124:9698-9. [278] Dautzenberg H, Zintchenko A, Konak C, Reschel T, Subr V, Ulbrich K. Polycationic graft copolymers as carriers for oligonucleotide delivery. Complexes of oligonucleotides with polycationic graft copolymers. Langmuir. 2001;17:3096-102.

[279] Tomalia DA, Baker H, Dewald J, Hall M, Kallos G, Martin S, Roeck J, Ryder J, Smith P. A new class of polymers - Starburst-dendritic macromolecules. Polym J. 1985;17:117-32.
[280] Liu MJ, Kono K, Frechet JMJ. Water-soluble dendrimer-poly(ethylene glycol) starlike conjugates as potential drug carriers. J Polym Sci, Part A: Polym Chem. 1999;37:3492-503.
[281] Frechet JMJ, Tomalia DA, editors. Dendrimers and other dendritic polymers. Chichester: Wiley; 2002. 688 pp.

[282] Pechar M, Ulbrich K, Subr V, Seymour LW, Schacht EH. Poly(ethylene glycol) multiblock copolymer as a carrier of anti-cancer drug doxorubicin. Bioconjugate Chem. 2000;11:131-9. [283] Mirhra MK, Kobayashi S, editors. Star and hyperbrached polymers. Basel: Marcel Dekker; 1999. 350 pp.

[284] Chaves F, Calvo JC, Carvajal C, Rivera Z, Ramirez L, Pinto M, Trujillo M, Guzman F, Patarroyo ME. Synthesis, isolation and characterization of Plasmodium falciparum antigenic tetrabranched peptide dendrimers obtained by thiazolidine linkages. J Pept Res. 2001;58:307-16.
[285] Thomas CM, Kramer JW, Treitler DS, Dunn EW, Castro PM, Roisnel T, Coates GW. Polymerization of enantiopure monomers using syndiospecific catalysts: A new approach to sequence control in polymer synthesis. J Am Chem Soc. 2009;131:16042-4.

[286] Schmidt BVKJ, Fechler N, Falkenhagen J, Lutz JF. Controlled folding of synthetic polymer chains through the formation of positionable covalent bridges. Nat Chem. 2011;3:234-8.